How Media Covered Police Shootings During and After Ferguson: Framing Analysis of Officer-Involved Shootings In 2014 and 2016

By Grace Ketron

Senior Honors Thesis School of Media and Journalism University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill

Spring 2019

Approved:

Abstract

This framing analysis determined how three national media platforms portrayed two high profile police-involved shootings of unarmed individuals from 2014 to 2016. The pivotal Ferguson shooting occurred in 2014, so cases during and after Ferguson were evaluated. Specifically, this study asked, how did three leading national news sources (*The New York Times, Fox News*, and the *Associated Press*) frame the issue of police-involved shootings from 2014 to 2016? The significance of how media explain issues and events cannot be overstated; how reporters present stories influences how audiences view public issues, including police-involved shootings, and how they respond to them. This study hopes to contribute to the current national dialogue surrounding the role of race in officer-involved shootings because framing theory suggests that news frames affect how people understand race's role in American police departments and society.

Acknowledgements

Thank you, Professor McElroy, Dr. Boynton and Dr. Friedman for your unending patience and much-needed guidance. I have greatly appreciated your willingness to help mold my thesis into what it is today. Our meetings, conversations and email exchanges have been invaluable for expanding my academic horizons as a researcher. Without you, this thesis would be unwritten.

I also want to thank my parents and sister for always believing in me and pushing me to be my best. Thank you for your unwavering support.

Table of Contents

Chapter 1: Introduction.	4
Chapter 2: Literature Review	10
Chapter 3: Methodology	19
Chapter 4: Findings	25
Chapter 5: Discussion	61
References	66

Chapter 1: Introduction

In the summer of 2014, a white police officer in Ferguson, Missouri, shot and killed an unarmed black teenager on a residential street. The officer, Darren Wilson, said the teenager, Michael Brown, was a threat, a claim contested by some witnesses. The shooting prompted protests and "explosive violence" that revived "another bout of national soul-searching about race," McCoy (2014) wrote in the Washington Post (para. 1). Police violence had long concerned communities nationwide, but the Ferguson shooting heightened the dialogue about the issue and highlighted growing charges of systemic racial biases in police departments across the United States (U.S.) (Perez, 2015). Sullivan, Tate & Jenkins (2014) of the Washington Post succinctly explained, "The 2014 death of Brown, an unarmed black man, sparked nationwide protests and scrutiny of the use of deadly force by police" (para. 7). After the shooting, the news media began crafting a narrative that aligned with the growing accusations from communities at odds with police, especially as news of similar shootings emerged. A March 2015 Department of Justice study prompted by the shooting in Ferguson provided some statistical support to the accusations and the media narrative. The analysis found that, from 2012 to 2014, out of the Ferguson Police Department's total arrests, 93% were arrests of black individuals ("Investigation of the Ferguson Police Department," 2015, p. 62). Only 67% of the Ferguson population, however, was black ("Investigation of the Ferguson Police Department," 2015, p. 62). Was this the result of systemic racial bias in American law enforcement or caused by another factor, such as police presence predominantly in black neighborhoods (Mac Donald, 2016b)? Because of the enormity of these questions and their implications for American society, this thesis examined how the media portrayed high-profile police shootings during and after Ferguson.

The Black Lives Matter movement predates Ferguson, but the riots and public criticism of officers following the police shooting death of Brown and other unarmed black individuals shifted the movement from social media-based activism to street demonstrations (Touré, 2017). Members of Black Lives Matter argue that the Ferguson shooting highlighted national racial tensions and biases that are rooted in the historical acceptance of American slavery (Lebron, 2018). As the media cover new police-involved shootings, they use with similar framing as Ferguson, pointing to recurring themes of police brutality and racism throughout multiple shootings. For instance, when Philando Castile, a black male, was shot and killed in 2016 by Officer Jeronimo Yanez, LaFraniere and Smith (2016) of *The New York Times* wrote that Castile had been "pulled over 49 times in 39 days often for minor infractions." His death, they wrote, "to many, is a heartbreaking illustration of the disproportionate risks black motorists face with the police" (para. 8). LaFraniere and Smith (2016) elaborated that within two years "at least two other African-Americans – in Cincinnati and North Charleston, S.C. – were fatally shot by officers after being pulled over for minor traffic infractions." LaFraniere and Smith (2016) then concluded, "The killings have helped fuel a growing national debate over racial bias in law enforcement," suggesting that race may influence the judgment of police officers who make life or death decisions in split seconds (para. 8).

This heightened discussion bled into other arenas, providing a deep backdrop to the national narrative crafted by media publications during the time frame of the shootings. Even when writing about NFL reactions to shootings, for instance, journalists directed national conversations back toward the issues of systemic racism and police brutality. For example, NFL

¹ This thesis uses Robert M. Entman's (1993) definition of framing: "to frame is to select some aspects of a perceived reality and make them more salient in a communicating text, in such a way as to promote a particular problem definition, causal interpretation, moral evaluation, and/or treatment recommendation for the item described" (p. 52).

players publicly condemned police brutality against black people and minority racial groups. In 2016, Colin Kaepernick, then the San Francisco 49ers quarterback, kneeled during the National Anthem before a game in protest of these issues, prompting a separate debate about respecting the American flag. Kaepernick explained, "I am not going to stand up to show pride in a flag for a country that oppresses black people and people of color" (Wyche, 2016, para. 3).

However, Blue Lives Matter, a national group advocating for police rights that arose in response to Black Lives Matter, sees the protests as attacks against officers. In 2015, James Comey, then the FBI Director, relayed the frustration of police officers scrutinized for using deadly force: "They told me, 'We feel like we're under siege'" (*Associated Press*, 2015, para. 11).² Blue Lives Matter emphasizes that though police officers "are human" and sometimes make mistakes, they protect American citizens, and they do it well (Mac Donald, 2016a, para. 17). Rather than focusing on the stimulus for police-involved shootings, this group addresses how officers respond and confront challenges in the aftermath, such as anxiety, depression, lack of sleep or post-traumatic stress disorder (Klinger). In essence, protests on behalf of both the Black Lives Matter and Blue Lives Matter movements became inseparable from discussions about police-involved shootings. Coverage of the growing protests (in addition to coverage of actual shootings) focused on whether on-duty police allow racism to influence their judgement and how such officers are affected by shootings.

News media use many techniques to cover police shootings, including citing a range of sources to present multiple sides and publishing pictures of the officers and victims involved.

Some news coverage of officer-involved shootings, however, uses statistics to frame the issue. A

_

² Multiple national news outlets, such as *CBS News*, *The Times* and *National Review*, included Comey's quote. Their articles incorporated Comey's observation to discuss whether the "Ferguson Effect" and accusations about systemic racism and police brutality in American police departments were valid (Associated Press, 2015; French, 2016; Schmidt & Apuzzo, 2015).

main argument by Black Lives Matter is that white officers are more likely to shoot black individuals. After analyzing this argument, media outlets often suggest that white officers are more likely to kill black suspects than officers of other races are. In *Pacific Standard Magazine*, Jacobs (2018) challenges this assumption by explaining that white officers are more likely than officers of other races to use deadly force against black individuals because American law enforcement is predominantly white. Citing a Rutgers University study, Jacobs (2018) notes that "nonwhite officers kill both black and Latino suspects at significantly higher rates than white officers," which suggests that officers may be affected by other things than bias when deciding to use force (para. 9). Additionally, Mac Donald (2016b), a journalist who focuses on police activity, noted that most black homicide victims are murdered by other black individuals, which explains why police often work in predominantly black neighborhoods. An increased police presence in black neighborhoods could explain why officers may use deadly force against black individuals more often than individuals of other races.

A closer look at statistics regarding *unarmed* individuals shot by police indicates a lack of significant racial biases of police officers. As of March 31, 2019, police officers in the U.S. reportedly killed 998 people in 2018 (Tate, Jenkins, & Rich, 2018). Of those killed, 47, or 5 percent, were unarmed (Tate, Jenkins, & Rich, 2018). Out of the 47, 23 (49 percent) were white, and 18 (38 percent) were black (Tate, Jenkins, & Rich, 2018). This means that police killed more unarmed white individuals than unarmed black individuals. A 2018 *Washington Post* article discussing data on unarmed police shooting victims elaborated that "the number of deadly police shootings of unarmed people has generally declined since 2015" (Sullivan, Tate & Jenkins, 2018, para. 1). Sullivan, Tate & Jenkins (2018) further explained that "criminologists said the downturn in the number of cases and their analysis of the data indicate that evidence of racial

bias by police who shoot and kill unarmed blacks has also declined but not disappeared" (para.

2). The statistics therefore clash with the narrative that *most* police-involved shootings result from white officers' bias toward black individuals.

On the other hand, some statistics indicate that police "kill black people at disproportionate rates," says Lopez (2018) of *Vox* (para. 1). Although 2012 data from the F.B.I showed that police officers kill more white people annually, 39 percent of *unarmed* people killed were black, even though black people made up only 13 percent of the population that year (Lopez, 2018). Sullivan, Tate and Jenkins (2018) noted a similar trend in more recent years: "Blacks make up about 13 percent of the population but 23 percent of those fatally shot by police since 2015" (para. 11). These statistics bolster the narrative that police brutality and systemic racism may be plaguing the United States, so journalists must carefully analyze the origin and reliability of data when seeking to help Americans understand the importance of these larger narratives.

While the previously explained statistics help situate police shootings into a national analysis of systemic racism and police brutality, this thesis evaluated whether journalists cherry-picked statistics to bolster their arguments without contextualizing them for readers. Data are sometimes contradictory, suggesting that race may or may not contribute significantly to police-involved shootings. As Lopez (2018) acknowledges, databases with police shooting statistics are largely incomplete since data includes "voluntary reports from police agencies around the country" (para. 2). In essence, while race may contribute significantly to police-involved shootings, it can be easy to cherry-pick data or raw numbers from pre-existing research without evaluating the veracity of the statistical studies. In order to determine how the media discussed police-involved shootings, this thesis evaluated whether the media cited the organization or

individual offering the figures and statistics. Did the media provide links to the original research, so readers could contextualize the given data? Also, to what end were the statistics included in the news report?

This thesis also determined how media platforms portrayed two high-profile police-involved shootings of unarmed individuals from 2014 to 2016. The pivotal Ferguson shooting occurred in 2014, so this thesis evaluated events during and after Ferguson. Specifically, the thesis asked, how did three leading national news sources (*The Times, Fox News* and *Associated Press*) frame the issue of police-involved shootings? What were the differences in coverage among the three chosen news outlets? Specifically, what did the coverage say about the causes or origins of police-involved shootings when an unarmed victim was shot, and did the coverage include remedies for such shootings? What sources were consulted in the coverage, and to what end? This study hopes to contribute to the current national dialogue surrounding the role of race in officer-involved shootings because framing theory suggests that news frames affect how people understand race's role in American police departments and society.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

News Reportage of Officer-Involved Shootings and the "Ferguson Effect"

The Black Lives Matter movement started when George Zimmerman, a self-proclaimed neighborhood watchman, was acquitted for shooting Trayvon Martin, but the 2014 killing of Michael Brown in Ferguson, Missouri, led to street demonstrations and more vocal activism once protesters learned that Brown's body was left unattended in the street for four hours (Touré, 2017). Meanwhile, the Blue Lives Matter movement gained momentum, as supporters of law enforcement focused on the challenges and effects felt by police involved in shootings (Sharpton & Phang, 2018). News coverage of Brown's death drew viewers who were eager to know what happened, but led to a parallel debate over the consequences of the coverage, including what some call the Ferguson Effect, or an officer's reluctance to engage suspects because of increased scrutiny, thereby increasing crime rates.

Mac Donald (2016a) helped popularize the term Ferguson Effect in reference to police officers' reluctance to engage in use of force for fear of prosecution and public scrutiny through media and social media. Mac Donald's (2016a) analysis of metropolitan crime rates after the Ferguson shooting stemmed from then-FBI Director James Comey's acknowledgement that violent crime in some U.S. cities increased after Brown's death. The Ferguson Effect holds significance because it could represent "a growing lack of cooperation between the community and the police," Thomas Hargrove, a former journalist and founder of the non-profit Murder Accountability Project, told the *Peoria Journal Star* (Kravetz, 2018, para. 29). Those who subscribe to the Ferguson Effect argue that the shooting and subsequent protests left police officers "vilified and facing a hostile public," which prohibited them from protecting Americans, explained a *Times* journalist (Dewan, 2017, para. 1). Thus, the term can be used both to blame

police for failing to protect citizens or to indicate that protests affect police conduct; the term even became an offshoot of subsequent shootings' coverage that wanted to determine whether racism influences police.

The possibility of the Ferguson Effect highlights how important framing can be because it highlights that officers may act differently due to media coverage of police shootings and fear of repercussions (whether legal, digital or departmental) when using deadly force. Some media outlets noted that after the fatal shooting of Brown, arrests declined in St. Louis, Chicago and Baltimore, three large metropolises with high violent crime rates (Dewan, 2017; "Sessions Left"). That fewer arrests were made, despite an 18 percent violent crime increase in St. Louis from 2013 to 2016, contributed to criticisms of local law enforcement (Dewan, 2017; "Sessions Left"). On the other hand, some journalists suggest that the Ferguson Effect may not be scientifically or statistically valid (Davey & Smith, 2015; Dewan, 2017; French, 2016). Dewan (2017), for example, evaluated many explanations for changes in policing and crime rates to determine whether the debated Ferguson Effect reaches a legitimate conclusion concerning officers' decision-making. For instance, based on an analysis of crime in 81 U.S. cities, sociologist Pyrooz found that in St. Louis, "homicides had begun to increase before Mr. Brown was killed" (Dewan, 2017, para. 7). The debate over the Ferguson Effect shows how quickly a national conversation can spring from the message that the media is crafting. By including coverage over a variety of events stemming from single police shootings (i.e., protests, outcry, effects on crime and police use of force), the media uses these events to frames larger narratives about racism and police brutality.

Atlantic writer Lantigua-Williams (2016), like Dewan (2017), observed similar weaknesses with Mac Donald's (2016a) view that backlash from Ferguson caused police officers

to hesitate to fulfill their duties. Citing research conducted by sociologists and the Pew Research Center, Lantigua-Williams (2016) suggests that the "lack of confidence" in police officers, especially by members of the black community, is not connected to increases in violent crime; it instead indicates that high-profile police shootings "are reinforcing historic distrusts" that existed before the 2014 shooting of Brown (para. 12-13). As Lantigua-Williams (2016) explains, racial divides in American society have always existed, and while the events in Ferguson incited more societal discussions about racism, the shooting of Brown did not exhibit *newly developed* racism in the U.S. News coverage concerning the debated validity of the Ferguson Effect highlights the divide between Black Lives Matter and Blue Lives Matter proponents, who, along with the rest of the media audience, may come to understand how race influences the decision-making of American law enforcement based on news frames in coverage of police shootings.

Scholarly Discussions of Race in News Media

How the media portray race relations impacts Americans' beliefs about how racial biases influence the decision-making of law enforcement officers (Mills, 2017). According to Hall (2003), "the media are not only a powerful source of ideas about race. They are also one place where these ideas are articulated, worked on, transformed and elaborated" (p. 90-91). Pollack and Allern (2014) state that "the news media is the *primary* information source for discussions about crime trends, criminal justice policy, law enforcement and police work" (p. 33). Americans develop their perceptions of law enforcement based largely on how officers are presented in the media. News coverage of how racial bias may influence police-involved shootings therefore affects whether Americans trust police to effectively do their jobs (Pollack and Allern, 2014).

While discussing the media's focus on race, Hall (2003) distinguishes between overt and inferential racism, which are shown by quoted sources in news stories. Overt racism includes "arguments, positions and spokespersons who are in the business of elaborating an openly racist argument or advancing a racist policy or view;" in the context of news stories, sources who are quoted can exhibit this blatant racism (Hall, 2003, p. 91). Meanwhile, inferential racism refers to "unquestioned assumptions" that "enable racist statements to be formulated without ever bringing into awareness the racist predicates on which the statements are grounded" (Hall, 2003, p. 91). Sometimes, quoted sources allow subconscious racism to influence their statements. In their study of how agenda-setting and framing theory shape peace journalism, McMahon and Chow-White (2011) observed that "new racism" incorporates "the avoidance of racial terminology; the invisibility of structural mechanisms that reproduce inequalities; and the rearticulation of old practices in new forms" (p. 992). McMahon and Chow-White (2011) emphasize that inferential (and overt) racism exhibited by sources in news coverage can conceal or neglect the structural causes of racism and other forms of inequality; this societally pervasive racism then influences when police use deadly force against individuals of minority ethnicities.

Studies by multiple scholars suggest that if racism influences the decision-making of police officers, then it is more likely to be inferential, rather than overt (Hattery, 2018; McDonald Hutchins, 2017; Price & Payton, 2017; Russell-Brown, 2017). According to McDonald Hutchins (2017), narratives about how black individuals perceive their experiences with law enforcement highlight that police officers may subconsciously view black people as more likely to commit crime. As one "target of racial profiling succinctly explained, 'When

_

³ Other scholars, such as Russell-Brown (2017) and McDonald Hutchins (2017), refer to the phenomenon that Hall (2003) deems "inferential racism" as "implicit bias." McDonald Hutchins (2017) elaborates, "Far more than overt racial animus, implicit bias better explains a greater percentage of the racial differences in policing outcomes" (p. 108).

you're young and you're black, no matter how you look, you fit the description" (McDonald Hutchins, 2017, p. 105). The Department of Justice defined racial profiling as the following:

The practice of a law enforcement agent relying, to any degree, on race, ethnicity, or national origin in selecting which individuals to subject to routine investigatory activities, or in deciding the scope and substance of law enforcement activity following the initial routine investigatory activity. (Teasley et al., 2018, p. 38)

If inherent racist ideologies affect officers' decision-making in routine matters, they are more likely to influence how they use deadly force (Fridkin, Wintersieck, Courey & Thompson, 2017). As Hattery (2018) points out, Officer Wilson, who killed Brown, "described Brown as huge, like a monster," although "Wilson and Brown are about the same size and weight" (p. 161). Wilson may therefore have allowed underlying, inferential racism to influence his decision to shoot Brown. This thesis project utilized framing analysis to find how the news media cover the role of overt and inferential racism in police-involved shootings.

Framing Studies of Officer-Involved Shootings

Framing analysis studies what news media include in or exclude from their news reports (Entman, 1993). Entman (2010) defines framing as "selecting a few aspects of a perceived reality and connecting them together in a narrative that promotes a particular interpretation" (p. 5). According to Entman (1993), framing highlights four components in a news article: "a particular problem definition, causal interpretation, moral evaluation, and/or treatment recommendation for the item described" (p. 52).

Fridkin et al. (2017) applied framing theory to news coverage when university police "slammed" Ersula Ore, a black professor, "to the ground" for a jaywalking violation (p. 3394).

Video was released of the confrontation, and in their content analysis of subsequent coverage, Fridkin et al. (2017) found that three frames dominated the coverage: "police brutality, law and order, and race" (Fridkin et al., 2017, p. 3394). "Police brutality," which focuses on an officer's excessive violence toward suspects, had long dominated news discussions of police violence, but Fridkin et al.'s (2017) research suggested that the media began including the ideas of "law and order" and "race" to their coverage. The law and order frame showed "that the police officer was trying to ensure public safety," while the race frame focused on the different races of actors in situations of police violence (Fridkin et al., 2017, p. 3401). Mills (2017), however, argues that this approach to framing often focuses on individual instances of officer racism or insinuates that victims are to blame for police force, rather than acknowledging the potential for racism within a police precinct or across American law enforcement departments. In essence, Mills (2017) notes the opportunity for improvement of media frames.

Framing therefore emerges from day-to-day practices of news organizations. As Fridkin et al. (2017) noted, the selection of specific news media frames "can influence the public's policy priorities and drive policy actions by political actors" (p. 3410). How news media portray police-involved shootings may determine how individuals view the role of law enforcement officers and their ability to protect civilians without allowing biases to sway their decision-making (Fridkin et al., 2017). This opportunity for journalists to expose societal problems is useful, but also precarious, as media might slant issues. It is the responsibility of media to report on social problems, including crime and violence, and how journalists cover these public interest areas affects how Americans view those involved (i.e., law enforcement officers and shooting victims).

By utilizing a framing analysis to evaluate how *The Times*, *Fox News* and *Associated Press* portrayed two cases of officer-involved shootings, this thesis hopes to shed light on how journalists choose what to emphasize when covering police shootings. For example, how did these three news sources frame race in the coverage of such shootings in the U.S. between 2014 and 2016? How did the coverage present the consequences of the shootings for victims' families and officers? The media's presentation of news stories can influence whether Americans attribute systemic racism to police decision-making, so conducting a framing analysis on news coverage of police-involved shootings highlights what kinds of frames influence American perceptions of law enforcement.

Journalistic Critiques

Because the media can influence how Americans view law enforcement and the impact of race on society, it is important to recognize instances when news media struggled to effectively address the divide between the Black Lives Matter and Blue Lives Matter movements. Some journalists and editors have reflected on flaws in their coverage of police-involved shootings. For example, Eligon, a black journalist for *The Times*, described Michael Brown as "no angel" and noted his involvement with illicit "drugs, alcohol and rap music" (Mirkinson, 2014, para. 1-2). Readers responded with intense criticism. In a conversation with *Times*' Public Editor Sullivan (2014), Eligon admitted that his use of the phrase was inappropriate. Sullivan (2014) reported:

He agreed that "no angel" was not a good choice of words and explained that they were meant to play off the opening anecdote of the article in which Mr. Brown saw an angelic vision. That anecdote "is about as positive as you can get," Mr. Eligon

said, and noted that a better way to segue into the rest of the article might have been to use a phrase like "wasn't perfect." ... "Hindsight is 20/20. I wish I would have changed that," he said. (para. 9-10)

Other journalists admit to making errors when covering police shootings. For instance, French (2018), a journalist for *National Review*, noted that he focused on the wrong components of police-involved shootings. French (2018) explains, "To put it bluntly, when I look back at my older writings, I see them as contributing more to a particular partisan narrative than to a tough, clear-eyed search for truth" (para. 16). French (2018) wrote that his coverage worsened racial divides in American society by making race a predominant factor in the discussion of *all* law enforcement shootings. Media portrayals of race when discussing law enforcement suggest that police officers consistently act differently toward individuals of specific races, claims which journalists, like French (2018) should bolster with statistics, documentation or objective research.

This thesis analyzed news frames to evaluate how the media covered police shootings from 2014 to 2016. As Americans examine the racial implications of events like those in Ferguson, it is important to note that Americans still trust traditional print and broadcast media as reliable sources of news, even though the Russian interference in the 2016 U.S. presidential election through Facebook and the transmission of fake news, particularly online, led some Americans to doubt the trustworthiness of news reports (Ingram, 2018). A *Columbia Journalism Review* analysis of a Knight Foundation and Gallup poll determined that most of the survey participants "lost trust in the media in recent years," and over 30 percent "expect that change to be permanent" (Ingram, 2018, para. 2). The media, however, still effectively communicate news to the public; *Poynter* notes that three out of four Americans "trust their local TV news and local newspapers" (Dyakon & Grau, 2018, para. 1). The significance of these findings should not go

unnoticed: *Most* Americans trust news coverage. News media therefore hold relevance because journalists frame issues, "define public problems" and impact how Americans think about social issues (Lawrence, 2000, p. 7). This influence makes media especially important in a country filled with uncertainty and some distrust of law enforcement's ability to act without racial bias.

Chapter 3: Methodology

This thesis implemented a framing analysis to examine how news media cover police-involved shootings. According to Entman (1993), framing, or what journalists choose to share in or exclude from their articles, impacts what information viewers of news reports have access to and how they internalize that information (Entman, 1993). Entman (1993) elaborates that "the frame determines whether most people notice and how they understand and remember a problem, as well as how they evaluate and choose to act upon it" (p. 54). The significance of how media explain issues and events cannot be overstated; how journalists present stories influences how audiences view public issues, including police-involved shootings, and how they respond to them.

Framing, or what journalists share with their audience, impacts four segments of the "communication process: the communicator, the text, the reader, and the culture" (Entman, 1993, p. 52). Frames have four functions: "define problems, specify causes, convey moral assessments, and endorse remedies" (Entman, 2010, p. 391). These functions are translated in the text, where frames demonstrate "the presence or absence of certain keywords, stock phrases, stereotyped images, sources of information, and sentences that provide thematically reinforcing clusters of facts or judgments" (Entman, 1993, p. 52). By choosing how to present information to mass audiences – how to package an article– communicators influence what information the reader receives and how the reader interprets the news story (Entman, 1993). Finally, the frames can resonate throughout society, as readers internalize frames and act upon them (Entman, 1993).

This thesis therefore conducted a framing analysis on two⁴ cases of police-involved shootings that occurred from 2014 to 2016 in order to gauge how media chose to report on these instances. When reviewing digital coverage of the shootings, this thesis examined how the incidents were framed in *The Times*, *Fox News* and the *Associated Press*. I chose these national media outlets because they cover a range of political biases. Typically, news readers believe *The Times* offers more liberal opinions, while *Fox News* is known for its conservative standpoint. The *Associated Press*, however, represents an objective news outlet that is recognized for its unbiased stance. The *Associated Press* 'articles are even used by both liberal and conservative news websites, which further demonstrates its reputation as objective. *Fox News*, however, relied on the *Associated Press* more heavily than *The Times* did, so I grouped *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* together during my analysis. Additionally, I intentionally studied digital print articles, rather than broadcast, because each of these national news outlets is typically less overtly politicized when reporting hard news than when discussing news (and sharing opinions about the news) on television.

Adhering to Entman's (2010) four functions, this thesis assessed how news reporters conveyed the following information: the public issue of police-involved shootings, the root causes of the issue, who should fix the noted challenges with police-involved shootings and how these changes should be made. This thesis therefore evaluated the following components:

• *Victim portrayal*: How are victims portrayed in news stories? How do journalists compare or link their deaths to other unarmed victims? Johnson (2018), an analyst for

-

⁴ This thesis studied news coverage of two police shootings of unarmed black individuals that occurred in 2014 and 2016 in order to cover incidents that include and follow Ferguson: Michael Brown and Terence Crutcher. I specifically chose these cases because their victims were the same race but had differing ages, much like the involved officers were both white but were different genders. By studying these two cases, I was able to determine how journalists portray differing components of shootings.

Fairness & Accuracy in Reporting (FAIR), noted that victims are often made to seem aggressive and at fault when the press releases their past criminal convictions (if any exist). When victims are portrayed as aggressors somehow responsible for the shooting, journalists indicate that victims' actions may be the stimulus for police-involved shootings, so victim portrayal indicates who the media believe are to blame.

- Officer portrayal: Similarly, are the officers portrayed in a menacing way, or are they shown in peaceful settings? Are the officers' actions seen as understandable given the circumstances? Much like victim portrayal, this component of framing contributes to how the problem of police-involved shootings is defined and who is deemed responsible for the shooting.
- Imprecise or misleading language: Are words, such as "altercation" or "officerinvolved shooting," used by journalists to avoid describing the details of what
 happened between the officer and victim (Johnson, 2018, para. 2, 5)? Johnson (2018)
 noticed that "altercation" and "officer-involved shooting" were used in coverage
 describing how Officer Richard Scarborough killed Joseph Haynes (para. 2, 5).

 Johnson (2018) explained that these words were used by media to avoid directly
 implicating the officer's decision to use force against an unarmed teenager. This
 thesis considered Johnson's (2018) claims by evaluating how such words were used
 in news reports of two police shootings from 2014 to 2016 to determine whether
 journalists use them to avoid an in-depth analysis of what happened in the shootings.
 This component of framing highlights how the media discuss the problem of policeinvolved shootings, who (i.e., victims or potentially racist officers) the media

- implicates as responsible for the shootings and how the media suggest policeinvolved shootings and their associated challenges be resolved.
- Sources: Were members of the victim's family, police department officials, lawyers or the police officer involved quoted? If a union representative for police officers was quoted, was there also a quote from someone, such as an ACLU representative, who spoke on behalf of the victim? By evaluating whose quotes are shared, this framing analysis determined whether one side disproportionately received more coverage, which highlights who the media see as responsible for addressing potential racial discrimination by law enforcement officers. It is important to note that Standpoint Theory contributes to framing analysis because it highlights "that people's experiences, knowledge and opinions are shaped by the social groups to which they belong" ("Standpoint Theory," para. 3). These external influences then impact how individuals, such as news sources, understand, interpret and communicate about social issues. By incorporating Standpoint Theory, this framing analysis can observe how sources perceive police-involved shootings and how media frame their responses to the issue by including or excluding various sources. Standpoint Theory therefore serves as a reminder that news stories should incorporate a range of perspectives from sources.
- *Context*: Are both sides (i.e., the victim and officer) presented, and do both sides receive the same amount of space in the article? The news report's layout and the amount of time spent on each side insinuate how one side was presented differently by the story's framing. This, along with the sources quoted, highlights who journalists portray as the issue's problem solvers. For example, are police officers given three-

fourths of the story's space? If this occurs, media may imply that officers hold more relevance when causing, addressing and resolving the issue of police-involved shootings.

- Statistics and documentation: How are statistics and documentation used to contextualize shootings into larger narratives of police brutality and racism? How often are journalists even incorporating statistics and documentation into their articles about police shootings? Are data and documentation only given by proponents of one side of the debate? If so, Americans consuming news reports may not fully understand how the problems surrounding police-involved shootings should be solved. It is important to note that while initial coverage of police shootings naturally focuses on the basics of what happened, later coverage should implement statistics and documentation in order to demonstrate whether single police shootings are linked to larger narratives about police brutality and racism.
 - Throughout this thesis, the term "statistics" refers to raw numbers that have been analyzed and presented in order to objectively prove more qualitative findings. "Documentation," on the other hand," includes police reports and non-numerical records used to verify journalistic claims.

In order to qualitatively analyze digital articles about each police shooting, I performed the same Google search for *The Times* and *Fox News* articles. I searched the victim's name (Michael Brown or Terence Crutcher) in connection with the place the shooting occurred (i.e., Ferguson or Tulsa). I then entered a custom date range that spanned one month from the day each police shooting happened. For example, Michael Brown was shot on August 9, 2014, so my

Google search for digital articles spanned from August 9, 2014 to September 9, 2014. In total, I evaluated 56 articles about Brown's death and 25 about Crutcher's death.⁵

Number of Articles by National News Outlet

Police Shooting	The Times	Fox News	Associated Press
Ferguson	44	9	3
Tulsa	14	4	7

While future research could study a larger number of police shootings or could expand the timeline of studied articles, my thesis focused on two well-known shootings in order to analyze how the media covered the pivotal Ferguson shooting and a subsequent shooting. In turn, my study showed whether media coverage of police shootings changed over time as people became more aware about comparable shootings across the U.S. I also chose cases with varying victims' ages and officers' genders to see if those components altered coverage of police shootings. After locating a representative sample of articles, I completed qualitative research by reading through each article and by evaluating how the article's content addressed my six criteria. I took extensive notes to determine how each article performed according to the different criteria before looking for similar journalistic practices and tendencies in news coverage of both police shootings.

24

⁵ Please refer to the chart for specific article breakdown by national news outlet.

Chapter 4: Findings

I examined 81 digital articles about the police shootings of Michael Brown (2014) and Terence Crutcher (2016) in *The Times, Fox News* and *Associated Press*⁶ and evaluated the coverage using six framing analysis criteria: victim portrayal, officer portrayal, imprecise or misleading language, sources, context, and statistics and documentation. For example, did *The Times* provide the full context for any racial and police violence statistics that it cited in the articles? Did *Fox News* include a variety of sources that showed multiple perspectives? How did the *Associated Press* portray officers and victims? The analysis shows that overall, *The Times, Fox News* and *Associated Press* framed their articles fairly and unbiasedly. These national news sources, however, had some seemingly biased articles that omitted necessary context, focused on only one side's version of events or did not fortify claims with objective statistics and documentation.

The Times - Michael Brown

Victim portrayal

Overall, *The Times* portrayed Michael Brown precisely as he was: an 18-year-old, unarmed black male killed by a police officer. By giving objective⁸ facts about Brown's interactions with Wilson, *Times* journalists avoided offering their opinions. *The Times* also provided clear and authoritative sourcing to back up the facts. In the lead of an article about

⁻

⁶ Fox News' website relied heavily on articles written by the Associated Press, so I analyzed these news outlets in tandem. The Times, however, relied more on its own wire service, so I studied The Times as an independent entity.

⁷ For detailed explanations of each criterion used during the framing analysis, please refer to Chapter 3:

Methodology.

⁸ The term "objective" indicates that *The Times, Fox News* and the *Associated Press* used clear evidence or cited other sources when providing information that could implicate Brown's or Wilson's guilt. On the other hand, expressing an opinion occurs when journalists point to their own views about Brown's or Wilson's innocence or guilt.

Brown's autopsy written a week after Brown's death, *The Times* described the circumstances of the shooting in clear, declarative, straight-forward diction, letting the facts speak for themselves rather than inflating the language with emotional, sensational terms.

Michael Brown, the unarmed black teenager who was killed by a police officer, sparking protests around the nation, was shot at least six times, including twice in the head, a preliminary private autopsy performed on Sunday found. (Robles & Bosman, 2014, para. 1)

The straight-forward tone continued through the rest of the article.

wound at the very top of Mr. Brown's head. "It can be because he's giving up, or because he's charging forward at the officer." He stressed that his information does not assign blame or justify the shooting. (Robles & Bosman, 2014, para. 11) Additionally, *The Times* often presented both sides back to back in a given section, rather than loading up the top of an article (the most important part) with one side or the other.

"This one here looks like his head was bent downward," he said, indicating the

The police have said that what happened next was a physical struggle between Mr. Brown and Officer Wilson that left the officer with a swollen face. Mr. Johnson and others have said that it was a case of racial profiling and police aggression from a white officer toward a black man. Within minutes, Mr. Brown, who was unarmed, was dead of gunshot wounds. (Robles & Bosman, 2014, para. 31)

As my selection of quotes shows, *The Times* portrayed Brown as objectively as possible. Robles and Bosman (2014) cited a variety of sources: Dorian Johnson, Brown's friend who witnessed the shooting; official autopsy reports; Dr. Baden, the medical examiner; Professor

Shawn L. Parcells, Dr. Baden's assistant; Attorney General Eric H. Holder, Jr.; Benjamin Crump, Brown's family's lawyer; and Tim Zoll, a police spokesman for the Ferguson Police Department. *The Times* quoted these sources directly in most cases, presenting their words without commentary or spin, and included arguments from both sides of the increasingly heated divide (Robles & Bosman, 2014). Many articles, for example, quoted both Brown's family and sources within the Ferguson Police Department supporting Officer Wilson. By doing so, *The Times* avoided risks often associated with paraphrasing, such as presenting information out of context or misinterpreting a speaker's intent. Overall, *The Times* presented a complete and unbiased account of the shooting.

When covering the events in Ferguson, it is important to note that *The Times* repeatedly connected Brown's death to those of other unarmed, black individuals. *The Times* specifically mentioned the cases of Trayvon Martin and Eric Garner, men whose deaths were associated with racism. Multiple *Times* articles also pointed the discussion of the shooting and its aftermath toward national narratives about police brutality toward minorities and racial bias.

- "The protesters questioned the role that race and simmering tensions between residents and the Police Department may have played in the killing of Michael Brown, 18, who was to start college this week" (Bosman & Goode, 2014, para. 3).
- "Mr. Brown's parents said at a news conference that he was nonviolent and goodnatured, and would have objected to the looting. Their lawyer, Benjamin Crump, compared the case to another one in which he represented a family, that of Trayvon Martin, an unarmed black 17-year-old shot to death in Florida two years ago by a neighborhood watch coordinator" (Bosman & Goode, 2014, para. 17).

- "Thousands converged on an overcast Saturday at the site of the encounter, the start of a protest march linking Mr. Garner's death to lethal police actions past and present, from New York City to Ferguson, Mo., where a white officer fatally shot an unarmed black teenager on Aug. 9" (Goodman, 2014, para. 2).
- "And polls show that blacks are three times as likely to say the shooting of Mr.

 Brown, an unarmed black 18-year-old, by a white Ferguson police officer was not justified. With this in mind, leading black officials are moving to seize the aftermath of the shooting and subsequent protests to increase African-American political participation" (Martin, 2014, para. 11-12).
- "Though the shooting of Mr. Brown turned a few blocks of suburban St. Louis into disputed territory, many local protesters emphasized that their frustrations go far beyond the city of Ferguson and the police shooting. Instead, they said grievances with the police are common throughout the area" (Robertson & Goldstein, 2014, para.
 6).
- "That there is racial disparity in police stops is borne out by official numbers" (Robertson & Goldstein, 2014, para. 12).
- "The Rev Charles Ewing, Michael Brown's uncle, said, 'There is a cry being made from the ground, not just for Michael Brown, but for the Trayvon Martins, for those children in Sandy Hook Elementary School, for the Columbine massacre, for black on black crime" ("Speeches and Reflections, 2014, para. 3).
- "The speed with which the shooting of Mr. Brown has resonated on social media has helped propel and transform a local shooting into a national cause, as African-American commenters draw attention to continued episodes of violence directed at

African-Americans and the media portrayals of young black men. 'This affects me deeply because the stories of Mike Brown, Renisha McBride, Trayvon Martin, Sean Bell, Amadou Diallo and many more could have been me,' Mr. Atkins wrote, referring to the shooting deaths of blacks, some at the hands of police officers' (Vega, 2014, para. 5).

• "The issue at the heart of the unrest in Ferguson — the suspicion among some that a white policeman was trigger-happy when faced with a young black man — is also at the heart of what divides black and white Americans. An overwhelming majority of blacks say they think that, generally, the police are more likely to use deadly force against a black person; a majority of whites say race is not a factor in a police officer's decision to use force. Forty-five percent of blacks say they have experienced racial discrimination by the police at some point in their lives; virtually no whites say they have" (Vega & Thee-Brenan, 2014, para. 8).

By comparing Brown's death to similar episodes and using comparable diction in many articles, *The Times* framed Ferguson within a national narrative linking police-involved deaths to charges of systemic and societal racism.

Eligon (2014) and other *Times* journalists portrayed Brown objectively. For example, Eligon (2014) represented both the positive and negative components of Brown's character when profiling Brown two weeks after the shooting. Eligon (2014) discussed Brown's childhood, recent high school graduation, plans to attend college, and how he viewed the world. "In the weeks afterward, until his shooting death by Darren Wilson, a white police officer, on Aug. 9, they detected a change in him as he spoke seriously about religion and the Bible. He was

29

⁹ As a point of reference, "they" refers to Brown's friends and family.

grappling with life's mysteries," Eligon (2014) wrote (para. 3). Eligon (2014), however, also explained Brown's personal challenges, even claiming that Brown "was no angel" (para. 4). Readers heavily criticized Eligon (2014) for this word choice. According to Sullivan (2014), Eligon's editor, Eligon immediately saw backlash for his diction through Twitter, email and digital comments. The article's inclusion of Brown's positive *and* negative life choices, however, highlighted Eligon's (2014) intent to explain who Brown was.

While age is relevant and crucial in many articles, such as Eligon's (2014) profile of Brown, age should not be *over*emphasized¹⁰ in general coverage about what occurred between the officer and victim. In the totality of coverage, 25 *Times* articles (out of 44 written about Ferguson) mentioned Brown's youth multiple times (Blinder & Vega, 2014; Bosman & Apuzzo, 2014; Bosman & Blinder, 2014; Bosman & Eckholm, 2014; Bosman & Fitzsimmons, 2014; Bosman & Goldstein, 2014; Bosman & Goode, 2014; Davey, Eligon & Blinder, 2014a; Davey, Eligon & Blinder, 2014b; Fernandez, 2014; Goodman, 2014; Kennedy & Schuessler, 2014; "Michael Brown's Shooting," 2014; Robles, 2014; Robles & Bosman, 2014; Stewart & Horowitz, 2014; Southall, 2014; Stewart & Horowitz, 2014; Storey, 2014a; Storey, 2014b; Vega, 2014; Vega & Eligon, 2014; Vega & Thee-Brennan, 2014; Vega, Williams & Eckholm, 2014; Wines & Robles, 2014). For example, *The Times* referred to Brown as 18 years old four times in an article designed to explain the facts of Brown's death and its implications for Ferguson ("Michael Brown's Shooting," 2014, para. 1, 2, 11, 12). The same article also classified Brown as a "teenager" three times ("Michael Brown's Shooting," 2014, para. 1, 2, 9). Instead of merely contextualizing who Brown was for readers, the overemphasis on Brown's youth had a reverse

-

¹⁰ "Overemphasis" refers to instances where Brown was called 18, young, or a teenager more than once in a single article. The fact that Brown's age was mentioned is not the issue. Rather, continually mentioning Brown's youth prevents readers from having empathy for Wilson.

effect; because Brown's young age presented such an emotional angle, the public and press alike struggled to have empathy for Wilson.

In breaking news, it is customary to give ages for all major players as part of standard biographical information. In comparison, however, out of 44 articles, 40 never included Wilson's age. Moreover, Crutcher's age was not mentioned at all in some *Times* articles (Berkman, 2016; Blinder, 2016; Engel Bromwich, 2016; Goldstein, 2016; Hoffman, 2016; Pérez-Peña, 2016a; Williams & Dickerson, 2016). Even when *The Times* cited Crutcher's age, it typically did so only once, whereas Brown's age was often mentioned multiple times in a single article. Because *The Times* overemphasized Brown's youth by not simultaneously providing the age of other police shooting victims or officers, *Times*' coverage of Ferguson cast doubt on Wilson's claims that Brown threatened him.

Officer portrayal

When discussing the implications of Brown's death, *The Times* quoted multiple sources. Many argue that Brown's death exposed longstanding police brutality and racism by white officers against minority individuals, so *The Times* situated Wilson's decision to shoot Brown into this larger narrative (Barry, 2014; Blinder & Vega, 2014; Bosman & Blinder, 2014; Bosman & Fitzsimmons, 2014; Bosman & Goode, 2014; Davey, Eligon & Blinder, 2014a; Davey, Eligon & Blinder, 2014b; Davey & Robles, 2014; Dewan, 2014b; Eligon, 2014; Goodman, 2014; Kennedy & Schuessler, 2014; "Reactions to the Shooting," 2014; Rich & Secret, 2014; Robertson, 2014; Robertson & Goldstein, 2014; Sisario, 2014a; Storey, 2014; Vega, 2014; Vega & Eligon, 2014; Vega & Thee-Brenan, 2014). Davey and Robles (2014) stated, "Officer Wilson's formative experiences in policing came in a department that wrestled historically with

issues of racial tension" (para. 15). Similarly, Bosman and Blinder (2014) quoted Ferguson Democratic Committeewoman Patricia Bynes to show that when Wilson shot Brown, he typified police department racism toward black individuals: "People are fed up with police brutality and police harassment. There is still so much racism and discrimination in this region, ingrained in the business world and the communities. This is what happens when institutional racism continues" (para. 20).

Although evidence of brutality and racism in police departments is strong, *The Times'* framing of Ferguson within this context seemed to ignore contradictory information about whether Wilson's case fit that narrative, such as Wilson's clean behavioral record, the likelihood that Brown caused Wilson to fear for his life, or that Wilson was not overtly racist. In many *Fox News* and *Associated Press* articles about Brown's death, however, journalists quoted the Ferguson Police Department to emphasize Wilson's lack of disciplinary issues within his department; Meanwhile, *The Times* largely failed to give such quotes prominent article placement. For example, *Associated Press* (2014a) stated, "Belmar said the officer has been with the Ferguson Police Department for six years and that he wasn't aware of other issues involving the man" (para. 8). *Associated Press* (2014c) quoted Wilson's friend, Jake Shepard, early during its profile of Wilson to highlight that racism might not have influenced his decision to shoot Brown:

"But I can tell you for sure it was not racially motivated. He's not the type of person to harbor any hate for anybody. He was always nice, respectable and well-mannered, a gentleman. He doesn't have anything bad to say about anybody, ever. He's very genuine." (para. 7)

Likewise, *Fox News* (2014a) used Ferguson Police Chief Jackson as a source: "Jackson said Wilson is a six-year veteran with no disciplinary action on his record" (para. 2). These quotes showed that shooting unarmed, black victims or exhibiting racism was unprecedented for the officer. In essence, both *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* suggested that racism may not have influenced Wilson's decision to shoot Brown, even though police brutality sometimes caused shootings of other unarmed, black individuals (Associated Press, 2014c; Fox News 2014a).

A similar *Times* article about Wilson also used Jackson as a source, but it situated information about Wilson's mother's criminal record more prominently in the article, as if this made Wilson a less-effective officer (Davey & Robles, 2014). When explaining that Wilson's mother was sentenced for her crimes, Davey and Robles (2014) quoted Mrs. Finney (Wilson's childhood neighbor), who "said she was stunned when she saw her former neighbor [i.e., Wilson] appear outside the old house in a police uniform. 'My husband and I thought, 'How did he get to be a police officer?" Moreover, Davey and Robles (2014) used six paragraphs on Wilson's mother's criminality, while Associated Press (2014c) only spent one paragraph at the end of the article doing so. Furthermore, Davey and Robles (2014) used Jackson's quote about Wilson's previously clean record in the very last paragraph while Fox News (2014a) incorporated it in the second paragraph. Because *The Times* spent less prominent article space discussing Wilson's lack of discipline and more time on his criminally influenced childhood, *The* Times portrayed him as more prone to use force than Fox News and the Associated Press did. Readers who did not finish *The Times* article could have been less convinced of Wilson's professionalism and the possibility that he had no racist intentions toward Brown (Davey & Robles, 2014). Although most *Times* articles did not make Wilson seem inherently aggressive,

sometimes the placement (or lack) of quotes failed to show that Wilson's case may not fit into the narrative of racism and police brutality.

Imprecise or misleading language

I looked for imprecise or misleading language based on Johnson's (2018) claim that journalists avoid blaming officers for shooting unarmed victims. Journalists, Johnson (2018) suggested, want officers to seem reasonable for killing unarmed minority individuals. When looking for instances where *The Times* avoided claiming that Wilson killed Brown, I found none. Rather, most *Times* articles explicitly stated that an officer "shot," "shot and killed" or "killed" Brown, so word choice about Brown's death did not remove Wilson from the scene of the shooting (Alvarez, 2014, para. 2; Blinder & Vega, 2014, para. 2; Bosman & Apuzzo, 2014, para. 3; Bosman & Blinder, para. 9; Bosman & Eckholm, 2014, para. 1; Bosman & Fitzsimmons, 2014, para. 4, 12; Bosman & Goldstein, 2014, para. 1; Bosman & Goode, 2014, para. 8; Bosman, Schwartz & Kovaleski, 2014, para. 19; Davey, Eligon & Blinder, 2014a, para. 2; Davey, Eligon & Blinder, 2014b, para. 2; Davey & Robles, 2014, para. 3; Dewan, 2014, para. 2; Eligon, 2014, para. 7-8; Fernandez, 2014, para. 3; Goodman, 2014, para. 2; Martin, 2014, para. 1; "Michael Brown's Shooting," 2014, para. 1; New York Times, 2014, para. 2; Perlroth, 2014, para. 1; Robertson, 2014, para. 2; Robles & Bosman, 2014, para. 31; Sisario, 2014a, para. 2; Sisario, 2014b, para. 14; Southall, 2014, para. 1; Stewart & Horowitz, 2014, para. 1; Storey, 2014a, para. 1; Storey, 2014b, para. 1; Vega, 2014, para. 1; Vega & Eligon, 2014, para. 4; Vega & Thee-Brenan, 2014, para. 1; Vega, Williams & Eckholm, 2014, para. 14; Wines & Robles, 2014, para. 2, 13).

Sources

The Times provided a variety of sources, and most articles included quotes or explanations from different parties represented in the shooting, such as police figure heads, lawyers, family members, witnesses of the shooting, or friends of Wilson and Brown. By incorporating various sources in single articles about Brown's death and its impact, journalists gave readers enough information to judge the facts of the shooting on their own. If journalists had included more subjective opinions, such as whether Wilson should be charged with murdering Brown before the trial occurred, without using outside sources to express these ideas, readers would have misunderstood sources' opinions of Brown's *perceived* innocence or guilt as objective journalistic fact.

Context

Times coverage presented both sides of the shooting (i.e., the officer and victim), but spent more time on the implications for Brown's family than on those for Wilson's. Mostly, *The Times* quoted diverse individuals within articles, so both the officer and victim were represented in the totality of coverage. Multiple articles (that did not profile individuals), however, *began* by focusing on Brown, such as his lack of a criminal record or by quoting Brown's family members (Bosman & Blinder, 2014; Bosman & Fitzsimmons, 2014; Bosman & Goldstein, 2014; Fernandez, 2014; Sisario, 2014a; Storey, 2014; Vega, 2014). Because multiple *Times* articles began with the shooting's implications for Brown and his family, *The Times* repeatedly spent a

highly important part¹¹ of its articles representing Brown. For example, Bosman and Goldstein (2014) explained:

Just after noon on Saturday, Aug. 9, Michael Brown was shot dead by a police officer on Canfield Drive. For about four hours, in the unrelenting summer sun, his body remained where he fell. Neighbors were horrified by the gruesome scene: Mr. Brown, 18, face down in the middle of the street, blood streaming from his head. They ushered their children into rooms that faced away from Canfield Drive. (para. 1-3)

This vivid account of Brown's death explained what happened, but its emphasis on emotions (such as "horrified" and "gruesome") created biased reporting in favor of Brown as a victim who did not threaten Wilson (Bosman & Goldstein, 2014). While describing witnesses' reactions to the shooting contextualizes the event for readers, *The Times* did not equally emphasize how Wilson was affected or explain his point of view during/after the shooting. In essence, emotional language was placed at the beginning of the article, and later paragraphs failed to equally explain the shooting's implications for Wilson and his family (Bosman & Goldstein, 2014). *The Times* therefore emphasized the shooting's implications for Brown's family and supporters over its implications for Wilson and his family. By using a vastly larger section of its article to discuss Brown's side, *The Times* created the appearance of bias; this could easily have been eradicated with more focus on Wilson and his family. Furthermore, Bosman and Goldstein (2014) wrote their article two weeks after Brown's death. While early news

¹¹ The beginning of news articles is crucial because readers rarely read the entire article. Rather, they often start at the beginning and stop reading before reaching an article's end; only 40% of Americans admit to reading past an article's headline (American Press Institute, 2014). By representing Brown and his family's interests at the beginning of many *Times* articles and by not discussing how Wilson was affected by the shooting until later, *The Times* failed to give equally important article space to both Brown and Wilson.

articles typically focus on victims and community reactions to shootings, later articles should share more information about the officer's reaction to the shooting in order to fairly balance coverage. Because multiple *Times* articles contextually focused on the shooting's implications for Brown's supporters and employed emotional diction (weeks after the Ferguson shooting), *The Times* should have given Wilson's side more space in its articles.

Statistics and documentation

Using statistics or documentation is often a good, if not the only way, to show support for a larger claim ("Statistics"). While *The Times* often quoted someone or blatantly stated that racism and police brutality caused Brown's death, it failed to consistently back up these claims with objective data or evidence. For example, when discussing the significance of protests a week after Brown's death, Blinder and Vega (2014) stated,

Time and again he [i.e., Captain Johnson of the Ferguson Police Department] won applause. But in a vivid display of the challenges faced by the authorities in this tumultuous city of 21,000 that has become the center of a national debate about race and policing, a large crowd outside continued to protest Mr. Brown's death.

This quote situated the Ferguson shooting and its aftermath into discussions about police brutality and racism, but Blinder and Vega (2014) failed to support their claims via data or documentation. What was the disparity in use of force over similar encounters between white and black individuals in Ferguson? How many allegations were made pre-2014 against the Ferguson Police Department concerning overt racism? Answering such questions would have more objectively bolstered *The Times* ' suggestion that Wilson's case exhibited bias toward black individuals.

The Times did not consistently use statistics when explaining whether Brown's death represented systemic police racism. In total, 24 articles (out of 44) quoted sources or actually stated that Brown's death resulted from racism or police brutality. Only 11¹² of those articles. however, included objective documentation or data to support what journalists presented as hard news: that Wilson acted on racist bias (Bosman & Goldstein, 2014; Davey, Eligon & Blinder, 2014a; Davey, Eligon & Blinder, 2014b; Davey & Robles, 2014; Dewan, 2014; "Reactions to the Shooting," 2014; Robertson & Goldstein, 2014; Robles & Bosman, 2014; Southall, 2014; Vega & Eligon, 2014; Vega & Thee-Brennan, 2014). The 11 articles that included objective evidence, however, pulled from a variety of sources: the Pew Research Center, *Times/CBS News* national poll results, 2007 police department survey, court case analysis, voter polls, police reports and autopsies, and 2012 Census Bureau data. It is important to note that journalists could also have utilized other third-party data collection as early as 2014, such as Brian Burghart's "Fatal Encounters" police shooting database and Jim Fisher's (a previous FBI Special Agent) police shooting data (Lowery, 2014). Although data collection on police shootings greatly increased and was refined post-Ferguson, *The Times* could have included more statistics or documentation to better fortify its claims, even as early as 2014 (Lowery, 2014).

More positively, when *The Times* used statistics, it often incorporated multiple statistics within single articles to show whether police use force regularly against minority individuals. For example, Davey, Eligon and Blinder (2014a) included a Pew Research Center survey that "showed that 80 percent of blacks thought the case [i.e., Ferguson] raised 'important issues about

. .

¹² Each of the 11 articles was written at least one week after Brown's death, showing a journalistic trend to include data and documentation later in coverage. This thesis argues that *The Times* dropped the ball because it did not include enough statistics and documentation *in later coverage* of the Ferguson shooting, rather than arguing that *The Times* need more statistical proof within the first few days of coverage. By utilizing more research to bolster arguments about the shooting's aftermath, *The Times* could have better helped readers situate Ferguson into national narratives.

race that need to be discussed,' while only 37 percent of whites thought it did" (para. 31). Davey, Eligon and Blinder (2014a) then elaborated that "blacks surveyed were also less confident in the investigations into the shooting, with 76 percent reporting little to no confidence, compared with 33 percent of whites" (para. 32). While the lack of statistics in many articles was balanced by the use of multiple statistics in a few articles, *The Times* could have contextualized the Ferguson shooting with more regular usage of statistics.

Fox News and Associated Press – Michael Brown 13

Victim portrayal

Fox News and the Associated Press, like The Times, included sources that linked Brown's death to other unarmed, black victims, such as Martin, and to similar instances of police racism (Associated Press, 2014a; Fox News, 2014d; Fox News, 2014f). For example, Associated Press (2014a) quoted John Gaskin, St. Louis County NAACP member:

With the recent events of a young man killed by the police in New York City and with Trayvon Martin and with all the other African-American young men that have been killed by police officers...this is a dire concern to the NAACP. (para. 12)

This parallel of information between the three news sources highlights how journalists used framing to connect single police shootings to larger issues, such as police bias. News readers then understand whether police shootings highlight increased use of force nationally.

Unlike *The Times*, however, *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* explained what happened in each police shooting without continually emphasizing Brown's youth. Out of 11

¹³ Fox News and the Associated Press are analyzed together because Fox News' website relied heavily on articles from the Associated Press.

39

articles, Fox News and the Associated Press repeated Brown's youth five times within the same article (Associated Press, 2014a; Fox News, 2014a; Fox News, 2014b; Fox News, 2014d; Fox News, 2014e). This means that Fox News and the Associated Press repetitively included Brown's youth only 45% of the time, while The Times did so in 55% of its articles. Additionally, when The Times mentioned Brown's age more than once, it often did so more than twice within single articles, while Fox News and the Associated Press rarely did.

It is important to note that while *The Times* was unbiased *overall*, it made Brown seem more like an innocent victim than the other two national platforms. For example, I compared quotes from three articles (one from each news outlet) published within a week of each other (ranging from August 15 to August 23). Two of the quotes were included in the article's first two paragraphs, highlighting how journalists immediately framed discussions about Brown's death. While *Associated Press* (2014b) included the quoted information later in the article, it was formatted like a traditional timeline, ¹⁴ so it makes sense that information explaining Brown's death came after the events leading to the shooting. The three chosen quotes are therefore equally comparable.

Fox News (2014a) described the shooting matter-of-factly with few adjectives and adverbs:

A suburban St. Louis police chief on Friday identified the officer whose fatal shooting of an unarmed black teenager ignited days of heated protests, and released documents alleging the teen was killed after a robbery in which he was suspected of stealing a \$48.99 box of cigars. Ferguson, Mo., Police Chief Thomas Jackson said the robbery took place just before noon on Saturday at a convenience store roughly 10 minutes before a police officer identified as Darren Wilson fired

40

¹⁴ A "traditional timeline" article is when the events are listed by the time they occurred.

the bullet that killed Michael Brown. Police say that the shot was fired after a struggle touched off by Wilson's confronting Brown. Jackson said Wilson is a six-year veteran with no disciplinary action on his record. (para. 1-2).

Similarly, Associated Press (2014b) stated:

Officer Wilson encounters Michael Brown walking on a street and the shooting follows. Ferguson Police Chief Tom Jackson said Friday that Wilson did not know about the robbery at the convenience store when he encountered Brown. Another officer arrives on the scene after the shooting, and an ambulance is contacted to treat Brown's wounds. (para. 7-8)

Now compare *Fox News*' and *Associated Press*' succinct, unbiased diction with *The Times*' seemingly sensational wording:

Just after noon on Saturday, Aug. 9, Michael Brown was shot dead by a police officer on Canfield Drive. For about four hours, in the unrelenting summer sun, his body remained where he fell. Neighbors were horrified by the gruesome scene. (Bosman & Goldstein, 2014, para. 1-2)

The Times' language initially appeared more biased by including emotional appeal (i.e., "gruesome" and "horrified"). The Times' overuse of adjectives and adverbs in comparison with the other news outlets highlights that even the appearance of bias is problematic in news writing. While explaining witnesses' reaction to Brown's death described what took place, Wilson's trial had not yet occurred when Bosman and Goldstein (2014) wrote their article. Their emphasis on what witnesses felt therefore caused readers to feel disgust toward Wilson because he was responsible for creating a "gruesome scene;" The Times also failed to include how Wilson and his family reacted to the shooting later on in the article (Bosman & Goldstein, 2014, para. 2).

Instead, *The Times* should have allowed readers to determine on their own whether Wilson feared for his life when interacting with Brown by using fewer emotionally charged adjectives and adverbs. For example, rather than saying "gruesome," *The Times* might have simply said that "neighbors were horrified by the scene." This change in word choice would have explained neighbors' reaction to Brown's death while also reducing the *appearance of bias* in favor of Brown. In comparison, *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* removed subjective, emotional adjectives and adverbs in order to avoid influencing readers' opinion of Brown's and Wilson's innocence or guilt. *Fox News* (2014a) even explained Wilson's untarnished disciplinary record at the top of the article, so readers could visualize Wilson's perspective during the shooting.

Additionally, *Fox News* (2014a) and *Associated Press* (2014b) did not use seemingly emotional diction when portraying Brown. By focusing less on how people felt about Brown's death, *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* wrote less biasedly in favor of Brown.

Officer portrayal

Fox News and the Associated Press used a variety of sources when discussing whether Wilson's split-second decision to shoot Brown was justified. When sources suggested that racism influenced Wilson, journalists also cited police who noted Wilson's clean record; Fox News and the Associated Press included such references more often than The Times (Associated Press, 2014c; Fox News, 2014a; Fox News, 2014b; Fox News, 2014d; Fox News, 2014f). For example, Fox News (2014d) quoted Ferguson Police Chief Thomas Jackson to stress Wilson's previously unbiased professional decision-making: "Wilson is a six-year police veteran – two in neighboring Jennings and four in Ferguson – and had no previous complaints filed against him, Jackson said, describing him as a 'gentle, quiet man' who had been 'an excellent officer'" (para.

16). Fox News (2014d) then cited Brown's family attorney Benjamin Crump, who worked for Martin's family: "Police 'are choosing to disseminate information that is very strategic to help them justify the execution-style' killing" (para. 20). In essence, Fox News and the Associated Press included sources with differing opinions to show how the Ferguson community responded to the shooting and to avoid indicating whether journalists believed Wilson acted on racist motives. This emphasis on including a variety of perspectives led to unbiased articles.

Additionally, Fox News and the Associated Press explained how the shooting affected Wilson more than The Times did. While The Times, Fox News and the Associated Press provided information about the shooting's aftermath, including the fact that Wilson had administrative leave post-shooting, Fox News and the Associated Press incorporated more specifics about Wilson's struggles post-shooting. McKay (2014) stated:

Wilson was left dazed by the initial confrontation, the source said. He is now "traumatized, scared for his life and his family, injured and terrified" that a grand jury, which began hearing evidence on Wednesday, will "make some kind of example out of him," the source said. (para. 8)

By quoting a source to portray Wilson's personal feelings, readers see that police officers, in addition to victims' families, experience long-lasting aftereffects of police shootings. Because McKay (2014) refrained from overusing sensational adjectives and adverbs to paraphrase and instead quoted someone else's perception of Wilson's subjective emotions, McKay (2014) unbiasedly represented the involved officer. While *The Times*, *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* included many sources who discussed why Wilson shot Brown, *Fox News*' and the

43

¹⁵ The previous example of overly emotional diction explained on pages 36-37 was different because journalists were selectively using emotional language, rather than quoting a source who included emotionally charged language. By quoting sources, journalists are less subjective.

Associated Press' more in-depth explanation of Wilson's struggles clearly showed how shootings affect officers.

Imprecise or misleading language

Instead of shifting blame, as FAIR Analyst Johnson (2018) said would happen in police shooting coverage, *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* clearly stated that Wilson "shot" and "killed" Brown (*Associated Press*, 2014a, para. 1-2; *Associated Press*, 2014b, para. 1; *Fox News*, 2014a, para. 3, 9; *Fox News*, 2014b, para. 8; *Fox News*, 2014d, para. 8, 14, 16; *Fox News*, 2014e, para. 1-2, 8; *Fox News*, 2014, para. 7; McKay, 2014, para. 7). *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* ' use of clear diction to explain what occurred before, during and after Brown's death eliminated potential confusion about how Wilson and Brown interacted.

Sources

Fox News and the Associated Press included numerous and varied sources. If Brown's family provided a quote, those representing Wilson, such as the Ferguson Police Chief, also shared their thoughts. For instance, Fox News (2014b) quoted Brown's family attorney Benjamin Crump: "Crump says 'it's bad enough they assassinated him, and now they're trying to assassinate his character" (para. 11). The word "assassinated" suggests that Wilson acted unfairly when he killed Brown, so Fox News (2014b) then quoted police to show Wilson's spotless record: "The police chief described Wilson as 'a gentle, quiet man' who had been an excellent officer" (para. 12). By juxtaposing quotes that represent Wilson and Brown in consecutive paragraphs, Fox News gave both sides equal representation without suggesting that one side had more validity than the other. This in turn created unbiased articles.

Similarly, the *Associated Press* included various sources. *Associated Press* (2014a), for instance, represented multiple perspectives: St. Louis County Police Chief Jon Belmar; John Gaskin, a St. Louis County NAACP member; Missouri Senator Jamilah Nasheed; Desiree Harris, Brown's grandmother; and Lesley McSpadden, Brown's mother. Although *Associated Press* (2014a) could have included quotes from Wilson's family to give more article space to both sides, its inclusion of a variety of sources created a fair article overall. By incorporating multiple informants, *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* made the victim's and officer's sides seem important when determining who holds responsibility for shootings and who should deal with shooting repercussions.

Context

Both *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* refrained from putting only one side's views in the first two or three paragraphs (or the top) of every article; headlines also referred to a variety of opinions regarding Brown's death. For example, *Associated Press* (2014a) began by explaining how Brown's death inspired protestors to rally against police brutality, while Fox News (2014g) depicted Brown's funeral arrangements. Other articles on *Fox News* 'website, however, began with the shooting's implications for Wilson. McKay (2014), for instance, immediately explained a witness's claim that Brown attacked Wilson, which could justify the officer's use of deadly force. Moreover, *Fox News* (2014b) introduced information from Ferguson Police Chief Jackson in the second paragraph. By starting with differing perspectives, *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* unbiasedly contextualized their articles, so that one side did not seem more newsworthy or valid than another.

Fox News and the Associated Press also gave equal space within single articles to different sides. For instance, Fox News (2014a) spent the article's first half discussing police reports that Brown committed a robbery before encountering Wilson. The article then spent its later half on how Brown's family and lawyer responded to the police's claims (Fox News, 2014a). Similarly, Fox News (2014d) gave relatively equal article space to diverse representatives of community opinions in Ferguson: protestors; store owners; police who spoke on behalf of Wilson; and Brown's family's lawyer. By giving article space to diverse perspectives, Fox News and the Associated Press made both the officer's and victim's supporters seem responsible for addressing the shooting's after effects.

Statistics and documentation

Fox News and the Associated Press used less statistics and documentation than The Times, which can present challenges for readers seeking to contextualize shootings into national narratives. Out of seven Fox News and Associated Press articles that situated the Ferguson shooting into discussions about police brutality and racism, two¹⁶ included some form of objective statistics or documentation to verify its claims (Associated Press, 2014c; Fox News, 2014a). Both Associated Press (2014c) and Fox News (2014a), however, failed to explain the statistics' origins since neither article linked to the statistics' original study or explained how the numerical values were ascertained. Without outside support for information, readers may struggle to understand how Ferguson exemplified national issues, such as police racism.

-

¹⁶ Like *The Times, Fox News* and the *Associated Press* only used statistics and documentation in articles written about a week after Brown's death. This means that national news outlets should have incorporated more data and research into *later* coverage of the Ferguson shooting to better reflect the validity of arguments about police brutality and racism. The fact that news outlets did not include statistics early on, however, is not problematic, since at that time they were more focused on the basic facts of the case.

Statistics contextualize seemingly isolated police shootings into larger narratives, so *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* should have more regularly used data and research (and provided these studies' context) to validate claims that the Ferguson shooting was an example of linked national narratives. After researching how three national news outlets portrayed the Ferguson shooting, I began my analysis of how they each covered the Tulsa shooting.

The Times - Terence Crutcher

Victim portrayal

The Times clearly explained how Terence Crutcher's death fit into a national narrative about system police racism. As Williams and Dickerson (2016) stated, "In many ways, the shooting, which took place in Tulsa, Okla., was a familiar one: A white police officer. An unarmed black man shot dead. A disturbing confrontation captured on video that prompted outrage across the country" (para. 3). This concise wording linked Crutcher to other victims likely affected by discrimination, much like coverage of Brown's death connected him to Martin and Garner. Many articles related the circumstances of Crutcher's death to similar occurrences where police brutality and racism were suspected to be a root cause (Goldstein, 2016; Pérez-Peña, 2016a; Stack, 2016; Williams & Dickerson, 2016; Williams & Fernandez, 2016). "This is an issue that is not unique to Tulsa, Oklahoma," Crutcher's family's lawyer Benjamin Crump said when explaining that Crutcher's death exemplified white police shooting black individuals. "This is an issue that seems to be an epidemic happening all around America" (Stack, 2016, para. 15). Williams and Fernandez (2016) noted a similar connection between police shooting victims: "The case is the latest in a series of deaths across the country at the hands of the police that have raised questions about officers' use of force particularly against African-American men" (para.

5). Williams and Fernandez (2016) even related Crutcher's 2016 case to Brown's death in 2014. By comparing Crutcher to similar victims, *The Times* showed how systemic police brutality can affect society.

While *The Times* presented both sides (i.e., the officer's and victim's) when covering the Tulsa shooting and its aftermath, its coverage appeared more sympathetic toward Crutcher than empathetic for Officer Betty Shelby. For example, Fernandez and Wines (2016b) focused more than three-fourths of their article on the shooting's repercussions for Crutcher's family, while spending minimal time discussing repercussions for Shelby post-shooting (Fernandez & Wines, 2016a, 2016b). In fact, Fernandez and Wines (2016a) spent only two (out of 24) paragraphs explaining the shooting's after effects for Shelby, while the rest of the article included views from Crutcher's family and situated his death into a narrative of police brutality. Unlike an individual profile about Crutcher, however, the article was supposed to explain *the entire Tulsa community*'s response to the shooting (Fernandez & Wines, 2016a). Fernandez and Wines (2016) therefore portrayed Crutcher as a sympathetic victim and failed to give equal voice to those more understanding of Shelby's decision to shoot.

Similarly, Williams and Fernandez (2016) started their article by quoting Crutcher's family, who suggested that "Crutcher had posed no threat and that his hands were in the air when he was shot" (para. 1). Only in the sixth paragraph did *The Times* first acknowledge Shelby's opinion that "Crutcher had behaved erratically and refused to comply with police commands;" *The Times* then spent the majority of the article's second half continuing its discourse on Crutcher's perceived innocence, only explaining the shooting's impact on Shelby in two paragraphs (Williams & Fernandez, 2016, para. 6). Other general coverage of the Tulsa shooting also used disproportionate article space for Crutcher's side of the debate and failed to give

Shelby (or her supporters) an equal amount of space to explain her perspective (Blinder, 2016; Engel Bromwich, 2016; Fausset & Blinder, 2016; Fernandez, 2016; Hoffman, 2016). *The Times* did not fully examine how Crutcher could cause Shelby to fear for her life, which may have led readers to empathize more with Crutcher than Shelby.

Officer portrayal

Although *Times* coverage favored Crutcher, Shelby was portrayed fairly: a white, female officer who shot and killed Crutcher. Because *The Times* often quoted sources, such as lawyers, police and family members, when discussing whether Shelby's use of force should be legitimized, it did not emphasize what individual journalists thought about her decision to shoot. For instance, when explaining how NFL players used Crutcher's death as rallying cry for antipolice brutality and anti-racism protests, Hoffman (2016) quoted DeSean Jackson, a Redskins player: Jackson "published a photo of Terrence Crutcher, a black man shot by the police in Tulsa, Okla., on his Instagram feed with a caption that read in part, 'Us as black People are a threat, so jus take our lives smh the system been set up for us not to live and make it thru all this" (para. 44). Because this content blames Shelby for acting on racist bias, *Times* journalists quoted someone, rather than openly agreeing or disagreeing with such strongly opinionated language.

A significant portion of article space, however, focused on Crutcher's life and his family, while only a minimal section evaluated the shooting's impact on Shelby. For example, Williams and Dickerson (2014) explained that female officers, such as Shelby, are usually not involved in police shootings. At no place in the article (and rarely in other articles) did they explain how the shooting individually affected Shelby, such as whether she experienced PTSD, anxiety or

mention how the shooting personally impacted Shelby and her family (Williams & Fernandez, 2016). Williams and Fernandez (2016) quoted Shelby's attorney after explaining how protestors of Crutcher's death questioned Shelby's decision to shoot: "She is extremely distraught over what has happened,' Mr. Wood said. 'She has never used deadly force in her nine-year career. She is a pretty seasoned officer and has worked in a lot of different areas" (para. 7). While Williams and Fernandez (2016) showed some of the shooting's repercussions for Shelby, *The Times* could have used more equal article space when presenting the shooting's implications for Crutcher's family *and* Shelby; this, in turn, would demonstrate that shootings simultaneously affect *both the officer and the victim*. Meanwhile, Fernandez and Wines (2016b) spent an entire article highlighting the pain felt by Crutcher's family over his passing, without a similar *Times* article about Shelby and her family post-shooting. *The Times* should have better represented Shelby's challenges post-shooting in order to show that both officers and victims' families are influenced by police shootings.

Imprecise or misleading language

The Times clearly stated that Shelby killed Crutcher. Like coverage of Brown's death, Times articles about Crutcher used "shot" or "killed" in practically every article (Blinder, 2016, para. 1; Fausset & Blinder, 2016, para. 13; Fernandez, 2016b, para. 1; Fernandez & Wines, 2016a, para. 2; Fernandez & Wines, 2016b, para. 5; Goldstein, 2016, para. 10; Hoffman, 2-16, para. 44; Pérez-Peña, 2016a, para. 2; Pérez-Peña, 2016b, para. 1, 3, 5; Stack, 2014, para. 1, 3, 4, 6, 8; Williams & Dickerson, 2014, para. 2-4; Williams & Fernandez, 2016, para. 1, 6, 17). By

using clear diction, *The Times* unbiasedly explained that Shelby killed Crutcher and linked his death to other instances where officers shot unarmed victims.

Sources

The Times' coverage was fair, so it included a variety of sources. If it had represented only one perspective, such as Crutcher's family, then *The Times* would have suggested that one side offered more useful perspectives than the other. The Times, however, represented both sides (i.e., the officer and victim). When articles quoted police, they also quoted Crutcher's family or its lawyers to show different standpoints on the events in Tulsa. For example, in its first online article about Crutcher's death, The Times cited Tulsa County District Attorney Steve Kunzweiler; police video of Shelby's interaction with Crutcher; Tulsa Police Chief Chuck Jordan; Shelby's lawyer Scott Wood; Shelby's husband Dave Shelby; Crutcher's family; Benjamin Crump, Crutcher's family's lawyer; and Dewey F. Tulsa Mayor Bartlett Jr. (Stack, 2016). Similarly, Fernandez (2016b) mentioned court documents; Tulsa county district attorney investigator; Tulsa County District Attorney Stephen Kunzweiler; Oklahoma Governor Mary Fallin; lawyers for Crutcher's family; the Reverend Al Sharpton; and Mia Hogsett, a Tulsa cosmetology student and Black Lives Matter supporter. Both Stack (2016) and Fernandez (2016b) exemplify *The Times*' dedication to providing multiple sides of the debate surrounding Shelby's use of force in order to create unbiased coverage.

Context

While *The Times* represented multiple perspectives in most of its articles, it should have spent more time explaining how shootings affect officers. For example, Williams and Fernandez

(2016) spent most of their article explaining how Crutcher's family responded to the police shooting. Although a small portion of the article quoted Shelby's husband, *The Times* should have more fully explained how the shooting impacted Shelby in order to fairly represent both the officer and the victim (Williams & Fernandez, 2016). If *The Times* did not want to allocate more article space for Shelby when focusing on Crutcher, it could have simply written a separate article about the shooting's repercussions for Shelby's family, so that both sides received equal coverage. Additionally, *The Times* created a profile to highlight who Crutcher was before his death, without creating a similar article to profile Shelby (Fernandez & Wines, 2016). For instance, the only article that predominantly discussed Shelby focused on how unusual it is for female officers to be involved in shootings, rather than explaining how the shooting personally affected Shelby and her family (Williams & Dickerson, 2016). In order to address its contextual shortcomings, *The Times* should have included more information on the shooting's repercussions for officers by adding articles specifically about Shelby and her family post-shooting or by including more context for Shelby's point of view throughout pre-existing articles.

Statistics and documentation

Out of 12 *Times* articles where Crutcher's death was cited as an instance of police brutality or racism, six included data or documentation to show how Tulsa related to police shootings of other police shooting victims (Fernandez, 2016a; Fernandez & Wines, 2016; Goldstein, 2016; Pérez-Peña, 2016a; Pérez-Peña, 2016b; Williams & Dickerson, 2016). For example, Williams and Dickerson (2016) cited a research study by Philip Stinson, a criminal justice professor, to explain that on-duty "police officers kill about 1,000 people each year" (para. 6). "Mr. Stinson's analysis shows that since 2005, there have been 77 police officers

charged with manslaughter or murder for an on-duty shooting," *The Times* explained (para. 7). "Only three of those, including Officer Shelby, were women. The other two were not convicted" (para. 7). Stinson's research greatly bolstered Williams and Dickerson's (2016) article about the scarcity of female officers involved in shootings because it provided objective proof for claims that journalists made.

Each of the six articles also provided links to show the statistics' or data's origins. Statistics and outside research (such as Stinson's findings) were more widely used to discuss Crutcher's death than they were when situating the Ferguson shooting into a national narrative about police treatment of minority groups. When writing about Brown's death, 46% of *Times* articles that linked Ferguson to other police shootings included data or evidence; in comparison, 50% of *Times* articles about Crutcher's death did so. In the future, journalists should continue incorporating statistics and research, so readers can contextualize police shootings into societal narratives about police use of force. By 2016, even more sources housed police shooting data than in 2014, such as *The Washington Post* and the National Bureau of Economic Research, which is reflected by *The Times*' increase of research and data usage (Fryer, 2016; "Nine Hundred," 2015). This greater availability of objective data and documentation post-Ferguson shows the continued need for journalists to provide objective evidence as proof for how racism may influence American law enforcement.

Fox News and Associated Press - Terence Crutcher

Victim portrayal

Fox News and the Associated Press compared Crutcher's death to other likely instances of police brutality, much like Brown was regularly connected to Martin and Garner (Associated

Press, 2016d; Associated Press, 2016g; Fox News, 2016a; Fox News, 2016c). For instance, Associated Press (2016g) stated, "In the recent shootings of unarmed black men in a San Diego suburb and in Tulsa, Oklahoma, the police officers who fired the fatal shots were accompanied by officers who simultaneously drew and fired their stun guns" (para. 1). This quote compared Crutcher to a police shooting victim in San Diego, drawing correlations between use of force against minorities across the U.S. Fox News (2016c) also compared Crutcher to Keith Scott, an armed victim who was shot by police in Charlotte, NC, in 2016, because both deaths raised questions about racism toward black victims. Protesters of the Charlotte shooting even used Crutcher's death to reiterate their claims of police brutality. Although Scott was armed and Crutcher wasn't, Fox News (2016c) showed why individuals as far away as North Carolina protested Crutcher's death and how shootings repetitively influence minority individuals. These correlations help news readers determine that police shootings are not isolated instances; instead they create societal discussions about police treatment of minorities.

Officer portrayal

Fox News and the Associated Press created unbiased articles by using outside sources to discuss how prosecutors and community members responded to Shelby's use of force. For example, Associated Press (2016f) explained Shelby's belief that shooting Crutcher was valid given the circumstances: "A not guilty plea has been entered on behalf of an Oklahoma police officer charged with first-degree manslaughter in the fatal shooting of an unarmed black man" (para. 1). Associated Press (2016f) then stated, "Prosecutors allege Shelby acted unreasonably when she shot the 40-year-old Crutcher after she encountered his vehicle abandoned on the street" (para. 3). Instead of saying what individual journalists thought about Shelby's rationale

for shooting Crutcher, *Associated Press* (2016f) used prosecutors' wording to show that some saw Shelby's decision to shoot as unjustified.

Similarly, *Associated Press* (2016c) used sources to explore whether Shelby acted reasonably. Shelby's attorney explained, "Shelby has completed drug-recognition expert training and thought Crutcher was acting like he might be under the influence of PCP" (para. 17). If this was the case, then Shelby may have indeed felt threatened by Crutcher and been authorized to use deadly force. On the other hand, Crutcher's family and lawyers argue that "Crutcher wasn't threatening the officers. The attorneys also provided an enlarged photo from police footage that appears to show the SUV's window rolled up, which would contradict Shelby's claim that Crutcher was reaching inside his vehicle" (para. 23). These examples demonstrate that *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* shared diverse perspectives when discussing Shelby's choice to use force against Crutcher, so that readers could create their own opinions about the justification for Shelby's actions.

Imprecise or misleading language

Fox News and the Associated Press also avoided shifting blame away from Shelby. Journalists' word choice was very direct, so readers knew Shelby shot Crutcher. Both news platforms avoided calling the police shooting a less-confrontational "altercation," instead stating that Shelby "shot" and "killed" Crutcher in practically every article (Associated Press, 2016a, para. 1, 3; Associated Press, 2016b, para. 2; Associated Press, 2016c, para. 12; Associated Press, 2016e, para. 3; Associated Press, 2016g, para. 1; Fox News, 2016a, para. 22; Fox News, 2016b, para. 14; Fox News, 2016c, para. 2). Fox News' and the Associated Press' wording clearly did not deny that Shelby shot Crutcher, as FAIR Analyst Johnson (2018) suggested they would.

Sources

Fox News and the Associated Press included a variety of sources, so many people connected to the events in Tulsa could voice their opinions and were seen as newsworthy when addressing the social issue of police shootings. For example, Associated Press (2016a) cited police video; Tulsa Police Chief Chuck Jordan; Tiffany Crutcher, Crutcher's sister; police spokespeople and officers; U.S. Attorney Danny C. Williams; and Benjamin Crump, Crutcher's family's attorney. When comparing Crutcher's death to Scott's in Charlotte, Fox News (2016a) also included diverse sources: Charlotte-Mecklenburg Police Chief Kerr Putney; Scott's daughter; B.J. Murphy, a Nation of Islam leader; TV footage; Charlotte Mayor Jennifer Roberts; Shelby's attorney; and Crutcher's family's attorney. Because Fox News' and the Associated Press' journalists used such a variety of sources in many articles when explaining whether or not Crutcher's death exhibited potential police brutality, they wrote unbiasedly.

Additionally, the *Associated Press* repetitively used official police footage to analyze discrepancies between accounts from Crutcher's family and police (*Associated Press*, 2016a; *Associated Press*, 2016b; *Associated Press*, 2016c). Using first-hand dashcam and aerial police footage as a primary source of information is an effective way to convey what happened during the shooting. While witnesses' memories may change or fade, video does not, so the *Associated Press*' use of such a reliable primary source bolstered its ability to share objective, verifiable facts with readers.¹⁷

_

¹⁷ Loftust (1974) notes the troubling inaccuracy of eyewitness accounts: "Between the time you first witness an event and the time you recount it to someone else, your memory of the event may change drastically. Many factors can affect the accuracy of your report. I have found that the questions asked about an event influence the way a witness 'remembers' what he saw. Changing even one word in a single question can systematically alter an eyewitness account" (p. 188). *Fox News* ' and the *Associated Press*' use of video footage eliminated this unreliability of individual memories.

Context

When explaining the Tulsa police shooting, Fox News and the Associated Press gave equal article space to multiple perspectives. For example, Associated Press (2016c) identified whose perspective each section represented via italicized headings. The headings included "what the videos show," "what the videos don't show," "what police have said," "what the officer's attorney has said," and "what the family and their attorney have said." Each heading received anywhere from three to seven paragraphs, so each side received (on average) about the same amount of contextual space, and one side did not have a disproportionate amount of article space to explain its side of the debate. By giving article space to Crutcher's family and Shelby's lawyer, the Associated Press insinuated that both officers and victims must address shooting repercussions. If, for instance, Shelby's lawyer was quoted but Crutcher's family was not, the Associated Press would suggest that the officer was more responsible for causing, addressing and resolving the police-involved shooting. By providing relatively equal article space for each side within single articles, Fox News and the Associated Press fairly represented both the officer and the victim.

Likewise, when explaining how Shelby exhibited racism, *Associated Press* (2016a) quoted Crutcher's family's lawyer, Benjamin Crump:

"When unarmed people of color break down on the side of the road, we're not treated as citizens needing help," said Crump, who has also represented the family of Florida teenager Trayvon Martin. "We're treated as I guess criminals, suspects that they fear. Big bad dudes, and I don't know what they mean because they didn't know who Terence Crutcher was." (para. 21)

Associated Press (2016a), however, also cited Jeanne MacKenzie, a Tulsa police representative, in order to show the flip side: Crutcher may have threatened Shelby; "Police spokeswoman Jeanne MacKenzie had said earlier that police briefings indicated Crutcher was not obeying the officers' commands" (para. 10). This article allowed both the officer's and victim's representatives to combat opinions given by the other (Associated Press, 2016a).

These national news platforms, however, failed to focus enough on Shelby's perspective in many articles. Out of 11 articles that evaluated the Tulsa shooting in connection with other police shootings or that explained what happened between Shelby and Crutcher, five explained Shelby's side of the debate; Crutcher was represented in all 11. However, three of the articles only devoted one sentence to Crutcher, using the rest of the article to discuss other shootings and protests, such as those in Charlotte. *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* could have created a fairer balance of coverage by giving equal references to both the officer and victim, and both national news platforms should have provided more general coverage about the Tulsa shooting and its aftermath.

Statistics and documentation

Fox News and Associated Press did not include sufficient statistics to prove claims about connections between Crutcher and other unarmed shooting victims. Fox News had 11 digital articles related to Crutcher's death (nine of which claimed Crutcher's death was likely caused by racism and police brutality) and only two used statistics to situate the Tulsa police shooting into a narrative about police racism (Associated Press, 2016b; Finn, 2016). Increased usage of data and documentation may be useful in future police shooting coverage, as Americans try to understand what police shootings indicate about societal racism. For example, Fox News (2016a) stated,

"Shelby's attorney has said Crutcher was not following the officers' commands and that Shelby was concerned because he kept reaching for his pocket as if he were carrying a weapon. An attorney representing Crutcher's family says Crutcher committed no crime and gave officers no reason to shoot him" (para. 23). Do officers, however, who claim the victim was armed typically win cases? Are unarmed, black individuals (such as Crutcher) more likely to be victims of police shootings than unarmed, white individuals? Do white police disproportionately kill minority individuals? Answering these questions with objective research or documentation would have contextualized Crutcher's death into a larger narrative of police brutality, so *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* should have incorporated more outside data and documentation.

Analysis of *The Times*, Fox News and Associated Press coverage in totality

Based on Entman's (2010) four functions of framing analyses, I evaluated how news reporters conveyed the public issue of police-involved shootings, the root causes of the issue, who should fix the noted challenges with police-involved shootings and how these changes should be made. In order to examine how three national news platforms (*The Times, Fox News* and *Associated Press*) covered police shootings, I looked at six criteria: victim portrayal, officer portrayal, imprecise or misleading language, sources, context, and statistics and documentation.

The Times, Fox News and Associated Press created fair articles overall. Most of the time, the national news platforms unbiasedly portrayed victims and officers, used clear diction to show that the officer shot the victim, and quoted diverse sources when exploring opinions about the shooting. Each news source, however, lacked data and documentation when trying to prove claims, which would have objectively contextualized police shootings into national narratives about police racism. Additionally, journalists sometimes needed to include more context and

focus on more than one side's version of events in order to avoid the appearance of bias, often in favor of the victim. Although *The Times*, *Fox News* and *Associated Press* created fair articles about police shootings overall, they could have more unbiasedly written some articles.

Chapter 5: Discussion

Police shooting victims are linked

As journalists covered police-involved shootings, they made connections between victims. Rather than being isolated instances, journalists (and their sources) acknowledged potential links between victims of police force and racism. These ties largely rested on race, although the age of victims like Brown and Trayvon Martin¹⁸ was sometimes compared. The deaths of unarmed black individuals, such as Trayvon Martin, Eric Garner, Michael Brown and Terence Crutcher, are often cited within news articles as cases of police brutality or societal racism against minority ethnicity individuals. When relaying the public reaction to Brown's death, Julie Bosman and Emma G. Fitzsimmons (2014) of *The Times*, for instance, quoted St. Louis County NAACP President Esther Haywood: "We are hurt to hear that yet another teenage boy has been slaughtered by law enforcement, especially in light of the recent death of Eric Garner of New York, who was killed for selling cigarettes" (para 10). By comparing the police shootings of multiple black, unarmed men, journalists highlight the view that department-level police brutality impacts minority individuals living across the United States. National discussions then ensue about whether police shootings occur because of institutionalized racism.

Discussing Racism

As drawing connections between police shooting victims highlights, racism and police brutality are crucial components of police shooting coverage. Democratic committeewoman Patricia Bynes put this observation quite bluntly when speaking to *The Times* about Brown's death: "People are fed up with police brutality and police harassment. There is still so much

¹⁸ It is important to note that Martin was not killed by police, but because he was killed by a neighborhood watchman, he was compared to victims of police force.

racism and discrimination in this region, ingrained in the business world and the communities. This is what happens when institutional racism continues" (Bosman & Blinder, 2014, para. 20). Her remark emphasizes the view that police departments across America target minority individuals differently than white individuals. While *The Times*, *Fox News* and *Associated Press* did not consistently use data or documentation to objectively show that police brutality occurs, multiple sources suggested that racial bias permeates American police departments. Racism is a clear component of police shooting discussions due to the news' focus on it, so American citizens must conscientiously consider whether and/or how racism influences officers' decisions to shoot.

Not shifting blame

Journalists employed clear-cut diction when discussing what happened between officers and shooting victims. I included "imprecise or misleading language" as a criterion after reading an article by Johnson (2018), who suggested that journalists use the word "altercation" (rather than shooting) to shift blame away from officers involved in police shootings (para. 5). Johnson (2018) also claimed that journalists would not state that officers "shot" and "killed" victims (para. 8). Analyzing *The Times*, *Fox News* and *Associated Press* digital articles, however, indicated that this did not occur like Johnson (2018) suggested. For example, in articles relating to Michael Brown's death, journalists from each national platform succinctly stated that Officer Wilson "shot" or "shot and killed" Brown (Alvarez, 2014, para. 1; *Associated Press*, 2014a, para. 1-2; *Associated Press*, 2014b, para. 1; *Fox News*, 2014a, para. 3, 9; *Fox News*, 2014b, para. 8; Robles & Bosman, 2014, para. 31; Vega, Williams & Eckholm, 2014, para. 14). Similar wording described the confrontation between Officer Shelby and Terence Crutcher: "Mr. Crutcher was

shot and killed by a Tulsa police officer," "a white Tulsa police officer fatally shot an unarmed black man," "she shot the 40-year-old Crutcher" or Crutcher was "shot" and "killed" (*Associated Press*, 2016a, para. 1, 3; *Associated Press*, 2014e, para. 2; *Associated Press*, 2014i, para. 3; Fernandez & Wines, 2016, para. 2; *Fox News*, 2016a, para. 22; *Fox News*, 2016b, para. 14; Goldstein, 2016, para. 10;). The articles did not shift blame away from the police officer responsible for the shooting. Rather, the journalists explained that an officer shot and killed an unarmed victim before providing sources who discussed whether the officer should be found guilty of excessive force. While Johnson's (2018) claim that reporters avoid blaming police for killing unarmed victims may hold merit in other national news platforms, this was not the case in coverage of Brown's and Crutcher's deaths in *The Times, Fox News* or *Associated Press*.

Statistics and documentation not consistently cited

The three news outlets did not regularly cite documentation or statistics to back up charges, either in their own voice or in the voice of a source, that shootings could be linked directly to systemic racism or other causes. Because Ferguson was a turning point for comprehending how racial biases influence police departments, I assumed that *The Times*, *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* would include more objective research after Brown's death to prove whether bias causes police shootings. Neither the Ferguson or Tulsa shooting, however, were consistently framed with data and documentation overall. On the other hand, in the few instances where the *The Times* did objectively prove its claims, it usefully provided links to show the statistics' origins and explained how organizations conducted their research. While giving the research's background helped readers understand the data's validity, statistics and documentation were used sparingly *overall* in each news source's coverage of police shootings. Journalists

should use more statistics in the future, so readers can understand how single police shootings correspond to national instances of police department racism and can better contextualize isolated shootings into larger societal narratives.

Conclusion

As reporters of the news and sharers of the truth, journalists have an immense responsibility to the American people. Every word in an article matters, as it dictates news framing and how Americans view those involved in situations, such as police shootings.

Journalistic framing therefore indicates who journalists believe cause police shootings and who should be responsible to solve these problems.

By conducting a framing analysis of coverage in *The Times*, *Fox News*, and the *Associated Press*, this thesis determined that, journalists conscientiously told readers what happened in the police shootings of Michael Brown and Terence Crutcher. Careful diction overall enabled readers to understand how individual police shootings can relate to national trends of police brutality and racism. *The Times*, *Fox News* and the *Associated Press* should continue providing a variety of sources and unbiasedly portraying officers and victims involved in police shootings; American news readers will then understand whether and/or how racism influences American law enforcement.

The Times, Fox News and the Associated Press, however, did not have perfect coverage. In other words, these national news outlets sometimes struggled to provide enough necessary context, validate claims about racism and police brutality with data and documentation, and focus on more than one side's version of events. These shortcomings call for newsrooms to complete their own analyses in order to determine their shortcomings when reporting on police

shootings. By doing so, journalists can understand where their coverage of police shootings needs improvement. Then, they can more fairly and unbiasedly cover events that shape national discussions on racism and law enforcement.

Future research can study a larger number of police shootings that cover a wider timespan in order to evaluate whether the observations in this thesis occurred on a widespread scale. For instance, do other national news sources depict police shootings in the same way? What about local news outlets? How has coverage of police shootings changed since 2016? By expanding the boundaries of this thesis, future researchers can more fully analyze how the media have portrayed those involved in police shootings before and after Ferguson and can continue contributing to discussions about potential police brutality and racism.

References

- Alexander, K. L. (2015, December 22). "For 55 Officers Involved in Fatal Shootings This Year, It Wasn't Their First Time." *The Washington Post*.

 <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/public-safety/for-55-officers-involved-in-fatal-shootings-this-year-it-wasnt-their-first-time/2015/12/22/435cb680-9d04-11e5-a3c5-c77f2cc5a43c article.html?utm term=.6356152cced5.
- Alvarez, L. (2014, September 3). "Florida Prosecutors Face Long Odds When Police Use Lethal Force." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/04/us/challenges-seen-in-prosecuting-police-for-use-of-deadly-force.html.
- Apuzzo, M. (2014, September 9). "After Ferguson Unrest, Senate Reviews Use of Military-Style

 Gear by Police." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/10/us/ferguson-unrest-senate-police-weapons-hearing.html.
- Associated Press. (2014a, August 10). "Black Teen Shot After Altercation, Mississippi Police Say." Fox News. https://www.foxnews.com/us/black-teen-shot-after-altercation-missouri-police-say.
- Associated Press. (2014b, August 16). "Ferguson Shooting: Timeline that Led to Michael Brown's Death." Fox News. https://www.foxnews.com/us/ferguson-shooting-timeline-that-lead-to-michael-browns-death.
- Associated Press. (2014c, August 20). "Ferguson Shooting: Darren Wilson, Cop Who Shot

 Michael Brown, Stays Underground Amid Protests." Fox News.

 https://www.foxnews.com/us/ferguson-shooting-darren-wilson-cop-who-shot-michael-brown-stays-underground-amid-protests.

- Associated Press. (2015, October 24). "FBI Director: Cellphone Cameras May Partly Explain Rise in Violent Crime." *CBS News*. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/fbi-director-cellphone-cameras-may-partly-explain-rise-in-violent-crime/.
- Associated Press. (2016a, September 19). "Tulsa Police Say Man Had No Gun; Video Show He Had Hands Up." *Fox News*. <a href="https://www.foxnews.com/us/tulsa-police-say-man-had-nogun-video-show-he-had-hands-up." https://www.foxnews.com/us/tulsa-police-say-man-had-nogun-video-show-he-had-hands-up.
- Associated Press. (2016b, September 20). "The Latest: Attorney Says Tulsa Officer Felt

 Threatened." Fox News. https://www.foxnews.com/us/the-latest-attorney-says-tulsa-officer-felt-threatened.
- Associated Press. (2016c, September 21). "While Illuminating, Tulsa Videos Leave Out Key Details." Fox News. https://www.foxnews.com/us/while-illuminating-tulsa-videos-leave-out-key-details.
- Associated Press. (2016d, September 24). "Black Community Sees Charlotte as Glimmering, Fake Oz." Fox News. https://www.foxnews.com/us/black-community-sees-charlotte-as-glimmering-fake-oz.
- Associated Press. (2016e, September 25). "National Anthem Protests Spread to College Football, WNBA." Fox News. https://www.foxnews.com/sports/national-anthem-protests-spread-to-college-football-wnba.
- Associated Press. (2016f, September 30). "Not Guilty Plea Entered in Tulsa Officer's manslaughter case." Fox News. https://www.foxnews.com/us/not-guilty-plea-entered-in-tulsa-officers-manslaughter-case.

- Associated Press. (2016g, October 9). "Gun or Stun Gun? Different Police Responses Raise Questions." *The New York Times*. https://www.foxnews.com/us/gun-or-stun-gun-different-police-responses-raise-questions.
- Barry, D. (2014, August 24). "Ronald Johnson's Steady Voice Makes Itself Heard Above the Shouting." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/25/us/after-michael-brown-shooting-capt-ronald-johnson-redefined-leadership-in-ferguson.html.
- Berkman, S. (2016, September 24). "Anthem Protest Before Playoff Game." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/25/sports/basketball/wnba-anthem-new-york-phoenix-colin-kaepernick.html.
- Blinder, A. (2016, September 20). "Protests Erupt in Charlotte After Police Kill a Black Man." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/21/us/protests-erupt-in-charlotte-after-police-kill-a-black-man.html.
- Blinder, A. & Vega, T. (2014, August 17). "Violence Flares in Ferguson After Appeals for Harmony." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/18/us/ferguson-missouri-protests.html.
- Bosman, J. & Apuzzo, M. (2014, August 14). "In Wake of Clashes, Calls to Demilitarize Police." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/15/us/ferguson-missouri-in-wake-of-clashes-calls-to-demilitarize-police.html.
- Bosman, J. & Blinder, A. (2014, August 16). "Midnight Curfew in Effect for Ferguson." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/17/us/ferguson-missouri-protests.html.

- Bosman, J. & Eckholm, E. (2014, August 13). "Anonymity in Police Shooting Fuels Anger in Missouri." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/14/us/missouri-teenager-and-officer-scuffled-before-shooting-chief-says.html.
- Bosman, J. & Fitzsimmons, E. G. (2014, August 10). "Grief and Protests Follow Shooting a Teenager." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/11/us/police-say-mike-brown-was-killed-after-struggle-for-gun.html?login=email&auth=login-email.
- Bosman, J. & Goldstein J. (2014, August 23). "Timeline for a Body: 4 Hours in the Middle of a Ferguson Street." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/24/us/michael-brown-a-bodys-timeline-4-hours-on-a-ferguson-street.html.
- Bosman, J. & Goode, E. (2014, August 11). "F.B.I Steps in Amid Unrest After Police Kills

 Missouri Youth." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/12/us/looting-and-unrest-follows-vigil-for-st-louis-teenager.html.
- Bosman, J., Schwartz, J. & Kovaleski, S. F. (2014, August 15). "A Youth, an Officer and 2 Paths to a Fatal Encounter." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/16/us/ferguson-mo-michael-brown-and-darren-wilson-2-paths-to-a-fatal-encounter.html.
- ChristianPost.com. (2016, September 29). "Hillsong NYC pastor explains why his church won't be saying 'All Lives Matter." *Fox News*. https://www.foxnews.com/us/hillsong-nyc-pastor-explains-why-his-church-wont-be-saying-all-lives-matter.
- Davey, M., Eligon, J. & Blinder, A. (2014a, August 19). "National Guard Troops in Ferguson Fail to Quell Disorder." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/20/us/ferguson-missouri-protests.html.

- Davey, M., Eligon, J. & Blinder, A. (2014b, August 18). "Missouri Tries Another Idea: Call in National Guard." *The New York Times*.
 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/19/us/ferguson-missouri-protests.html.
- Davey, M. & Robles, F. (2014, August 24). "Darren Wilson Was Low-Profile Officer With Unsettled Early Days." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/25/us/darren-wilsons-unremarkable-past-offers-few-clues-into-ferguson-shooting.html.
- Davey, M. & Smith, M. (2015, August 31). "Murder Rates Rising Sharply in Many U.S. Cities." *The New York Times*. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/01/us/murder-rates-rising-sharply-in-many-us-cities.html?hp&action=click&pgtype=Homepage&module=first-column-region®ion=top-news&WT.nav=top-news.
- Dewan, S. (2014, September 9). "Mostly White Forces in Mostly Black Towns: Police Struggle for Racial Diversity." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/10/us/forsmall-police-departments-increasing-diversity-is-a-struggle.html.
- Dewan, S. (2017, March 29). "Deconstructing the 'Ferguson Effect." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2017/us/politics/ferguson-effect.html.
- Dyakon, T. & Grau, M. (2018, August 22). "More Americans trust the media than they did last year and the majority trust local news." *Poynter*.

 https://www.poynter.org/news/more-americans-trust-media-they-did-last-year-and-majority-trust-local-news.
- Eligon, J. (2014, August 24). "Michael Brown Spent Last Weeks Grappling with Problems and Promise." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/25/us/michael-brown-spent-last-weeks-grappling-with-lifes-mysteries.html.

- Engel Bromwich, J. (2016, September 21). "Entire Indiana Fever Team Kneels During Anthem Before Playoff Game." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/22/sports/basketball/indiana-fever-kneel-national-anthem-colin-kaepernick-cam-newton.html.
- Entman, R. M. (1993, December). "Framing: Towards Clarification of a Fractured Paradigm." *Journal of Communication*, 43 (4): 51-58.
- Entman, R. M. (2010, August 17). "Media Framing Biases and Political Power: Explaining a Slant in News of Campaign 2008." *Journalism*, 11 (3): 389-408.
- Fausset, R. & Blinder, A. (2016, September 21). "Man is Shot in Charlotte as Unrest Stretches to Second Night." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/22/us/keith-scott-charlotte-police-shooting.html.
- Fernandez, M. (2018, September 3). "Michael Brown Never Faced Serious Felony Charge, St. Louis Official's Lawyer Says." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/04/us/michael-brown-never-faced-serious-felony-charge-st-louis-officials-lawyer-says.html.
- Fernandez, M. (2016, September 22). "Manslaughter Charge for Tulsa Officer Who Killed Black Driver." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/23/us/tulsa-officer-charged-in-fatal-shooting-of-black-driver.html.
- Fernandez, M. (2014, September 3). "Michael Brown Never Faced Serious Felony Charge, St.

 Louis Official's Lawyer Says." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/04/us/michael-brown-never-faced-serious-felony-charge-st-louis-officials-lawyer-says.html.

- Fernandez, M. & Wines, M. (2016a, September 23). "Tulsa's Prayers, and Past Scars, Softened Reaction to Police Shooting." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/24/us/tulsa-police-shooting-reaction.html.
- Fernandez, M. & Wines, M. (2016b, September 25). "At Farewell for Black Driver Shot by Tulsa Officer, Music and Fond Memories." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/26/us/tulsa-terence-crutcher-funeral-shot-by-police.html.
- Finn, M. (2016, September 23). "Chicago Mayor Emanuel unveils 3-part plan to curb bloody violence; pleads for support." *Fox News*. https://www.foxnews.com/us/chicago-mayor-emanuel-unveils-3-part-plan-to-curb-bloody-violence-pleads-for-support.
- Fox News. (2014a, August 15). "Ferguson Police Say Michael Brown was Suspect in Robbery."

 Fox News. https://www.foxnews.com/us/ferguson-police-say-michael-brown-was-suspect-in-robbery.
- Fox News. (2014b, August 15). "Robbery 'Not Related' to Why Michael Brown Was Initially Stopped by Ferguson Police." *Fox News*. https://www.foxnews.com/us/robbery-not-related-to-why-michael-brown-was-initially-stopped-by-ferguson-police.
- Fox News. (2014c, August 16). "Tanks? Grenade Launchers? Police Stocking Up on Military's Gear Giveaway." Fox News. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/tanks-grenade-launchers-police-stocking-up-on-militarys-gear-giveaway.
- Fox News. (2014d, August 16). "There Are No Police: Ferguson Store Owners Guard Businesses; Cite Lack of Police Response." Fox News.

 https://www.foxnews.com/us/there-are-no-police-ferguson-store-owners-guard-businesses-cite-lack-of-police-response.

- Fox News. (2014e, August 18). "YouTube Purportedly Captures Witness Backing Police Version in Ferguson shooting." *Fox News*. https://www.foxnews.com/us/youtube-video-purportedly-captures-witness-backing-police-version-in-ferguson-shooting.
- Fox News. (2014f, August 20). "Missouri Gov Calls for 'Vigorous Prosecution' of Ferguson Shooting Case." Fox News. https://www.foxnews.com/us/missouri-gov-calls-for-vigorous-prosecution-of-ferguson-shooting-case.
- Fox News. (2014g, August 25). "More White House Officials at Michael Brown's Funeral than Thatcher's." *Fox News*. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/more-white-house-officials-at-michael-browns-funeral-than-thatchers.
- Fox News. (2016a, September 21). "Charlotte Police: Warned Suspect to Drop Gun Before Shooting which Triggered Riots, Hurt 16 Officers." Fox News.

 https://www.foxnews.com/us/charlotte-police-warned-suspect-to-drop-gun-before-shooting-which-triggered-riots-hurt-16-officers.
- Fox News. (2016b, September 23). "Police Announce Arrest in Shooting Death at Charlotte Riot." *Fox News*. https://www.foxnews.com/us/police-announce-arrest-in-shooting-death-at-charlotte-riot.
- Fox News. (2016c, September 29). "Hillsong NYC Pastor Explains Why His Church Won't Be Saying 'All Lives Matter." Fox News. https://www.foxnews.com/us/hillsong-nyc-pastor-explains-why-his-church-wont-be-saying-all-lives-matter.
- Franklin, J. (2007, February). The Psychological Interview. In Kramer, M. and Call, W. (Eds.),

 *Telling True Articles: A Nonfiction Writers' Guide from the Nieman Foundation at

 Harvard University. Penguin Group: New York, New York.

- French, D. (2016, January 28). "The High Cost of Radical Racialized Lies Has the Ferguson Effect Gone National?" *National Review*.

 https://www.nationalreview.com/2016/01/ferguson-effect-murder-rate-rising/.
- French, D. (2018, September 12). "Why I Changed the Way I Write About Police Shootings."

 National Review. https://www.nationalreview.com/2018/09/police-shootings-david-french-changed-writing/.
- Fridkin, K., Wintersieck, A., Courey, J. & Thompson J. (2017, January 1). "Race and Police Brutality: The Importance of Media Framing." *International Journal of Communication*, 11: 3394-3414.
- Fryer Jr., R. G. (2016, July). "An Empirical Analysis of Racial Differences in Police Use of Force." *National Bureau of Economic Research*. https://www.nber.org/papers/w22399.
- Greenhouse, S. (2014, September 4). "Hundreds of Fast-Food Workers Striking for Higher Wages Are Arrested." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/05/business/economy/fast-food-workers-seeking-higher-wages-are-arrested-during-sit-ins.html.
- Goodman, J. D. (2014, August 23). "On Staten Island, Protest Police Tactics." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/24/nyregion/on-staten-island-thousands-protest-police-tactics.html.
- Goldstein, J. (2016, October 4). "Not One New York Police Officer Has a Body Camera." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/10/04/nyregion/despite-national-trend-new-york-police-are-slow-to-adopt-body-cameras.html.

- Hall, S. (2003). The Whites of Their Eyes: Racist Ideologies and the Media. In Gail Dines and Jean M. Humez (Eds), *Gender, Race, and Class in Media: A Text Reader* (2nd ed.) (89-93), Sage Publications: California.
- Hattery, A. (2018). Policing Black Bodies. Rowman & Littlefield: Lanham, Maryland.
- Hauser, C. (2015, August 4). "Article on Darren Wilson Offers Window on His Life After Ferguson Shooting." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2015/08/05/us/new-yorker-ferguson-darren-wilson-michael-brown.html.
- Hoffman, B. (2016, September 25). "N.F.L.: Here's What We Learned in Week 3." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/25/sports/nfl-scores-schedule.html.
- "How Americans Get Their News." (2014, March 17). *American Press Institute*.

 https://www.americanpressinstitute.org/publications/reports/survey-research/how-americans-get-news/.
- Ingram, M. (2018, September 12). "Most Americans Say They Have Lost Trust in the Media." *Columbia Journalism Review*. https://www.cjr.org/the_media_today/trust-in-media-down.php.
- "Investigation of the Ferguson Police Department." (2015, March 4). United States Department of Justice Civil Rights Division. https://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/opa/press-releases/attachments/2015/03/04/ferguson police department report.pdf.
- Jacobs, T. (2018, August 9). "Black Cops Are Just as Likely as White Cops to Kill Black Suspects." *Pacific Standard Magazine*. https://psmag.com/social-justice/black-cops-are-just-as-likely-as-whites-to-kill-black-suspects.
- Johnson, A. (2018, March). "The Elements of Copspeak." Extra! The Newsletter of FAIR, 31 (2).

- Kennedy, R. & Schuessler, J. (2014, August 14). "Ferguson Images Evoke Civil Rights Era and Changing Visual Perceptions." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/15/us/ferguson-images-evoke-civil-rights-era-and-changing-visual-perceptions.html.
- Klinger, D. "Police Response to Officer-Involved Shootings." *National Institute of Justice*. https://nij.gov/journals/253/pages/responses.aspx.
- Kravetz, A. (2018, August 19). "As Killings Go Unsolved, Families Wait for Justice That May Never Come Peoria Police Solve 56 Percent of Homicide Cases in Last Decade." *The Peoria Journal Star.* https://www.pjstar.com/news/20180818/as-killings-go-unsolved-peoria-families-wait-for-justice.
- LaFraniere, S. & Smith, M. (2016, July 16). "Philando Castile Was Pulled Over 49 Times in 13

 Years, Often for Minor Infractions." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/17/us/before-philando-castiles-fatal-encounter-a-costly-trail-of-minor-traffic-stops.html.
- Lantigua-Williams, J. (2016, September 29). "Has the 'Ferguson Effect' Finally Been Debunked? Two Sets of Data Out This Week Poke Holes in the Popular Theory." *The Washington Post*. https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/09/has-the-ferguson-effect-finally-been-debunked/502265/.
- Lawrence, R. G. (2000, November 6). *The Politics of Force: Media and the Construction of Police Brutality*. University of California Press.
- Lebron, C. (2018, February 5). "Who First Showed Us That Black Lives Matter?" *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/05/opinion/black-lives-matter-philosophy.html.

- Loftus, E. F. (1974, December). "Reconstructing Memory: The Incredible Eyewitness."

 Jurimetrics Journal, 15.

 https://heinonline.org/HOL/P?h=hein.journals/juraba15&i=198.
- Lopez, G. (2018, November 14). "There are Huge Racial Disparities in How U.S. Police Use Force." *Vox.* https://www.vox.com/identities/2016/8/13/17938186/police-shootings-killings-racism-racial-disparities.
- Lowery, W. (2014, September 8). "How Many Police Shootings a Year." *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-nation/wp/2014/09/08/how-many-police-shootings-a-year-no-one-knows/?utm_term=.5929da65be3c.
- Lynch, P. J. (2018, August 12). "False Narrative Causes Abuse of Police." New York City Patrolmen's Benevolent Association." http://nycpba.org/press-releases/2018/false-narrative-causes-abuse-of-police/.
- Mac Donald, H. (2016a, July 20). "The Ferguson Effect." *The Washington Post*.

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/volokh-conspiracy/wp/2016/07/20/the-ferguson-effect/?utm_term=.82a202e19f47.
- Mac Donald, H. (2016b). *The War on Cops: How the New Attack on Law and Order Makes Everyone Less Safe*. Encounter Books: New York, New York.
- Martin, J. (2014, August 30). "At Risk in Senate, Democrats Seek to Rally Blacks." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/31/us/politics/at-risk-in-senate-democrats-seek-to-rally-blacks.html.
- McKay, Hollie. (2014, August 20). "Missouri Cop Was Badly Beaten Before Shooting Michael Brown, Says Source." *Fox News*. https://www.foxnews.com/us/missouri-cop-was-badly-beaten-before-shooting-michael-brown-says-source.

- McCoy, T. (2014, November 25). "Darren Wilson Explains Why He Killed Michael Brown." *The Washington Post*. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/morning-mix/wp/2014/11/25/why-darren-wilson-said-he-killed-michael-brown/?utm_term=.ae0562fa1bd1."
- McDonald Hutchins, R. (2017). Racial Profiling: The Law, the Policy, and the Practice. In Davis, A. J. (Ed.), *Policing the Black Man: Arrest, Prosecution, and Imprisonment*. Pantheon Books: New York.
- McMahon, R. & Chow-White, P. A. (2011). "News Media Encoding of Racial Reconciliation:

 Developing a Peace Journalism Model for the Analysis of 'Cold' Conflict." *Media*, *Culture & Society*, 33 (7): 989-1007.
- "Michael Brown's Shooting and Its Immediate Aftermath in Ferguson." (2014, August 25). *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2014/08/12/us/13police-shooting-of-black-teenager-michael-brown.html#/#time348_10369.
- Mills, C. E. (2017, April 4). "Framing Ferguson: *Fox News* and the Construction of U.S. Racism." *Institute of Race Relations*, 58 (4): 39-56.
- Mirkinson, J. (2014, August 26). "NY Times Writer Says He Was Wrong to Call Michael Brown 'No Angel.'" *Huffington Post*. https://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/08/25/ny-times-michael-brown-mistake-john-eligon n 5711147.html.
- New York Times. (2014, August 27). "Seeking Answers in Utah Shooting." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/28/us/seeking-answers-in-utah-shooting.html.
- "Nine Hundred and Ninety-Five People Shot Dead by Police in 2015." (2015, December). *The Washington Post*. https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/national/police-shootings/.

- Novy, M. (2012, August). "Cognitive Distortions During Law Enforcement Shootings." *Activitas Nervosa Central*, 54: 60-66.
- Perez, E. (2015, March 4). "Justice Report Finds Systematic Discrimination Against African-Americans in Ferguson." *CNN*. https://www.cnn.com/2015/03/03/politics/justice-report-ferguson-discrimination/index.html.
- Pérez-Peña, R. (2016a, September 21). "Why First Aid Is Often Lacking in the Moments After a Police Shooting." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/22/us/why-first-aid-is-often-lacking-in-the-moments-after-a-police-shooting.html.
- Pérez-Peña, R. (2016b, October 11). "Unarmed Man Killed by Tulsa Police Had PCP in His Body, Coroner Finds." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2016/10/12/us/terence-crutcher-unarmed-man-killed-by-tulsa-police-had-pcp-in-his-body-coroner-finds.html.
- Perlroth, N. (2014, August 14). "Anonymous Hackers' Efforts to Identify Ferguson Police

 Officer Create Turmoil." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/15/us/ferguson-case-roils-collective-called-anonymous.html.
- Pollack, E. and Allern, S. (2014). "Criticism of the Police in the News: Discourses and Frames in the News Media's Coverage of the Norwegian Bureau of the Investigation of Police Affairs." *Nordicom Review*, 35 (1): 33-50.
- Price, J., & Payton, E. (2017, December 1). Implicit Racial Bias and Police Use of Lethal Force:

 Justifiable Homicide or Potential Discrimination? *Journal of African American*Studies, 21 (4), 674–683.

- "Reactions to the Shooting in Ferguson, Mo., Have Sharp Racial Divides." (2014, August 21). *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2014/08/21/us/ferguson-poll.html.
- Rich, M. & Secret, M. (2014, August 24). "Schools in Ferguson Area Prepare for an Emotional Opening Day." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/25/us/schools-in-ferguson-area-prepare-for-an-emotional-opening-day.html.
- Roberts, S. (2014, September 1). "Influx of African Immigrants Shifting National and New York Demographics." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/02/nyregion/influx-of-african-immigrants-shifting-national-and-new-york-demographics.html.
- Robertson, C. (2014, August 21). "Among Whites, Protests Stir a Range of Emotions and a Lot of Perplexity." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/22/us/ferguson-among-whites-protests-stir-a-range-of-emotions-and-a-lot-of-perplexity.html.
- Robertson, C. & Goldstein, J. (2014, August 26). "In Aftermath of Missouri Protests, Skepticism About the Prospects for Change." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/27/us/in-aftermath-of-missouri-protests-skepticism-about-the-prospects-for-change.html.
- Robles, F. (2014, August 20). "St. Louis County Prosecutor Defends Objectivity." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/21/us/st-louis-county-prosecutor-defends-objectivity.html.
- Robles, F. & Bosman, J. (2014, August 17). "Autopsy Shows Michael Brown Was Struck at Least 6 Times." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/18/us/michael-brown-autopsy-shows-he-was-shot-at-least-6-times.html.

- Russell-Brown, K. (2017). "Making Implicit Bias Explicit." In Davis, A. J. (Ed.), *Policing the Black Man: Arrest, Prosecution, and Imprisonment*. Pantheon Books: New York.
- Schmidt, M. S. & Apuzzo, M. (2015, October 26). "White House Disagrees With F.B.I. Chief on Scrutiny as a Cause of Crime." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2015/10/27/us/politics/white-house-disagrees-with-fbi-chief-on-scrutiny-as-a-cause-of-crime.html.
- Secret, M. (2014, August 21). "With School Closed, Teachers and Volunteers in Ferguson Work to Fill Gap." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/22/us/with-school-closed-ferguson-teachers-give-students-space-to-release.html.
- "Sessions Left One Thing Out of Speech." (2018, September 18). The Salina Journal, p. A7.
- Shaheed, A. (2014, August 20). "Four Years After Being Signed into Law, Protests Flare Over Arizona SB1070 Enforcement." *Fox News*. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/four-years-after-being-signed-into-law-protests-flare-over-arizona-sb1070-enforcement.
- Sharpton, A. & Phang, K. (2018, September 2). "Politics Nation with Al Sharpton for September 2, 2018, MSNBC." New York: New York.
- Sisario, B. (2014a, August 15). "A Song Born When Pain Is Still Fresh." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/16/arts/music/j-coles-be-free-spreads-around-the-world-in-hours.html.
- Sisario, B. (2014b, August 21). "Popular and Free, SoundCloud Is Now Ready for Ads." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/21/business/media/popular-and-free-soundcloud-is-now-ready-for-ads.html.

- Southall, A. (2014, August 18). "Social Media on Ferguson: Autopsy Reactions and Scenes of Unrest." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/18/us/more-clashes-with-police-in-ferguson-and-reaction-to-autopsy-report.html.
- "Speeches and Reflections at the Funeral." (2014, August 25). *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/news/ferguson/2014/08/25/speeches-and-reflection-at-the-funeral/.
- Stack, L. (2019, September 16). "Video Released in Terence Crutcher's Killing by Tulsa Police." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/20/us/video-released-in-terence-crutchers-killing-by-tulsa-police.html.
- "Standpoint Theory." *Communications Studies*.

 http://www.communicationstudies.com/communication-theories/standpoint-theory.
- "Statistics." University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill's Writing Center.

 https://writingcenter.unc.edu/tips-and-tools/statistics/.
- Stewart, N. & Horowitz, J. (2014, August 24). "A Slimmed-Down Al Sharpton Savors an Expanded Profile." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/25/nyregion/a-slimmed-down-sharpton-savors-an-expanded-profile.html.
- Storey, S. (2014a, August 11). "Outrage Over Teenager's Death Erupts on Social Media." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/12/us/mike-brown-shooting-social-media.html.
- Storey, S. (2014b, August 12). "Scenes of Chaos Unfold After a Peaceful Vigil in Ferguson." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/13/us/after-a-peaceful-vigil-inferguson-scenes-of-chaos-unfold.html.

- Sullivan, M. (2014, August 25). "An III-Chosen Phrase, 'No Angel,' Brings a Storm of Protest." *The New York Times*. https://publiceditor.blogs.nytimes.com/2014/08/25/an-ill-chosen-phrase-no-angel-brings-a-storm-of-protest/.
- Sullivan, J., Tate, J. & Jenkins, J. (2018, May 7). "Fatal Police Shootings of Unarmed People

 Have Significantly Declined, Experts Say." *The Washington Post*.

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/fatal-police-shootings-of-unarmed-people-have-significantly-declined-experts-say/2018/05/03/d5eab374-4349-11e8-8569-26fda6b404c7 story.html?noredirect=on&utm term=.f5bfb673cf67.
- Teasley, M. L, Schiele, J. H., Adams, C. & Okilwa, N. S. (2018, January 1). "Trayvon Martin: Racial Profiling, Black Male Stigma and Social Work Practice." *Social Work*, 63 (1): 37-46.
- Tate, J., Jenkins, J. & Rich, S. (2018). "937 People Have Been Shot and Killed by Police in 2018." *The Washington Post*.

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2018/national/police-shootings-2018/?utm_term=.b0f3c36a933c.
- Touré. (2017, December 7). "A Year Inside the Black Lives Matter Movement." *Rolling Stone*.

 https://www.rollingstone.com/politics/politics-news/a-year-inside-the-black-lives-matter-movement-204982/.
- Vega, T. (2014, August 12). "Shooting Spurs Hashtag Effort on Stereotypes." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/13/us/if-they-gunned-me-down-protest-on-twitter.html.

- Vega, T. & Eligon, J. (2014, August 16). "Deep Tensions Rise to Surface After Ferguson Shooting." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/17/us/ferguson-mocomplex-racial-hiarticle-runs-deep-most-tensions-have-to-do-police-force.html.
- Vega, T. & Thee-Brenan, M. (2014, August 21). "Poll Shows Broad Divisions Amid Missouri Turmoil." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/22/us/on-ferguson-unrest-poll-shows-sharp-racial-divide.html.
- Vega, T., Williams, T. & Eckholm, E. (2014, August 15). "Emotions Flare in Missouri Amid Police Statements." *The New York Times*.
 https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/16/us/darren-wilson-identified-as-officer-in-fatal-shooting-in-ferguson-missouri.html.
- Wines, M. & Robles, F. (2014, August 22). "Key Factor in Police Shootings: 'Reasonable Fear." *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/23/us/ferguson-mo-key-factor-in-police-shootings-reasonable-fear.html.
- Williams, T. & Dickerson, C. (2016, September 24). "Rarity of Tulsa Shooting: Female Officers

 Are Almost Never Involved." *The New York Times*.

 https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/25/us/rarity-of-tulsa-shooting-female-officers-are-almost-never-involved.html.
- Williams, T. & Fernandez, M. (2016, September 20). "Man Killed by Tulsa Police Posed No Threat, His Family Says." *The New York Times*.
 https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/21/us/man-killed-by-tulsa-police-posed-no-threat-his-family-says.html.

Wyche, S. (2016, August 27). "Colin Kaepernick Explains Why He Sat During National Anthem," *NFL*. http://www.nfl.com/news/article/0ap3000000691077/article/colin-kaepernick-explains-why-he-sat-during-national-anthem.